Whitepaper

ELECTRICITY MARKET DESIGN 2030-2050: MOVING TOWARDS IMPLEMENTATION





SPONSORED BY THE



Federal Ministry of Education and Research



Electricity Market Design 2030-2050: Moving Towards Implementation

Corresponding authors:

KOPERNIKUS

Die Zukunft unserer Energie

Martin Bichler (Work Package Lead) and Hans Ulrich Buhl & Martin Weibelzahl (Cluster Lead) E-Mails: bichler@in.tum.de, hans-ulrich.buhl@fim-rc.de, martin.weibelzahl@fim-rc.de

List of authors:

Ashour Novirdoust, Amir^b Bhuiyan, Rajon^{c, d} Bichler, Martine Buhl, Hans Ulrich^c Fridgen, Gilbert^{c, d} Fugger, Carina^f Gretschko, Vitalif Hanny, Lisa^c Knörr, Johannes^e Neuhoff, Karsten^a Neumann, Christoph^{*} Ott, Marion^f Richstein, Jörn C.^a Rinck, Maximilian* Röhrich, Felix^c Schöpf, Michaelc, d Sitzmann, Amelie^b Wagner, Johannes^b Weibelzahl, Martin^c

DIW BERLIN

^aDIW Berlin – German Institute for Economic Research

EUUI Institute of Energy Economics at the University of Cologne

^bInstitute of Energy Economics at the University of Cologne (EWI)



Fraunhofer FIT Project Group

Project Group Business & Information Systems Engineering

^cResearch Center Finance & Information Management and Project Group Business & Information Systems Engineering (FIM/FIT)

INNI. IN SNT

^dSnT - Interdisciplinary Center for Security, Reliability and Trust, University of Luxembourg, Luxembourg



^eTechnical University of Munich



^fZEW – Leibniz Centre for European Economic Research

Recommended citation:

Ashour Novirdoust, A., Bhuiyan, R., Bichler, M., Buhl, H. U., Fridgen, G., Fugger, C., Gretschko, V., Hanny, L., Knörr, J., Neuhoff, K., Neumann, C., Ott, M., Richstein, J. C., Rinck, M., Röhrich, F., Schöpf, M., Sitzmann, A., Wagner, J., Weibelzahl, M., 2021, Electricity Market Design 2030-2050: Moving Towards Implementation, https://doi.org/10.24406/fit-n-640928.

DOI:10.24406/FIT-N-640928 https://doi.org/10.24406/fit-n-640928

^{*}Independent Author

Disclaimer: The views and opinions expressed in this whitepaper are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the affiliated research institutes or organizations.



KOPERNIKUS SynErgie >>> PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

Preamble

Climate change and ambitious emission-reduction targets call for an extensive decarbonization of electricity systems, with increasing levels of Renewable Energy Sources (RES) and demand flexibility to balance the variable and intermittent electricity supply. A successful energy transition will lead to an economically and ecologically sustainable future with an affordable, reliable, and carbon-neutral supply of electricity. In order to achieve these objectives, a consistent and enabling market design is required.

The Kopernikus Project SynErgie investigates how demand flexibility of the German industry can be leveraged and how a future-proof electricity market design should be organized, with more than 80 project partners from academia, industry, governmental and non-governmental organizations, energy suppliers, and network operators.

In our SynErgie Whitepaper *Electricity Spot Market Design 2030-2050* [1], we argued for a transition towards Locational Marginal Prices (LMPs) (aka. nodal prices) in Germany in a single step as a core element of a sustainable German energy policy. We motivated a well-designed transition towards LMPs, discussed various challenges, and provided a new perspective on electricity market design in terms of technological opportunities, bid languages, and strategic implications. This second SynErgie Whitepaper *Electricity Market Design 2030-2050: Moving Towards Implementation* aims at further concretizing the future German market design and provides first guidelines for an implementation of LMPs in Germany.

Numerical studies – while not being free of abstractions – give evidence that LMPs generate efficient locational price signals and contribute to manage the complex coordination challenge in (long-term) electricity markets, ultimately reducing price differences between nodes. Spot and derivatives markets require adjustments in order to enable an efficient dispatch and price discovery, while maintaining high liquidity and low transaction costs. Moreover, a successful LMP implementation requires an integration into European market coupling and appropriate interfaces for distribution grids as well as sector coupling. Strategic implications with regard to long-term investments need to be considered, along with mechanisms to support RES investments. As a facilitator for an LMP system, digital technologies should be considered jointly with the market design transition under an enabling regulatory framework. Additional policies can address distributional effects of an LMP system and further prevent market power abuse.

Overall, we argue for a well-designed electricity spot market with LMPs, composed of various auctions at different time frames, delivering an efficient market clearing, considering grid constraints, co-optimizing ancillary services, and providing locational prices according to a carefully designed pricing scheme. The spot market is tightly integrated with liquid and accessible derivatives markets, embedded into European market coupling mechanisms, and allows for functional interfaces to distribution systems and other energy sectors. Long-term resource adequacy is ensured and existing RES policies transition properly to the new market design. Mechanisms to mitigate market power and distributional effects are in place and the market design leverages the potential of modern information technologies.

A rapid expansion of wind and solar capacity will be needed to decarbonize the integrated energy system but will most likely also increase the scarcity of the infrastructure. Therefore, an efficient use of the resource "grid" will be a key factor of a successful energy transition. The implementation of an LMPs system of prices with finer space and time granularity promises many upsides and can be a cornerstone for a future-proof electricity system, economic competitiveness, and a decarbonized economy and society. Among the upsides, demand response (and other market participants with opportunity costs) can be efficiently and coherently incentivized to address network constraints, a task zonal systems with redispatch fail at. The transition to LMPs requires a thorough consideration of all the details and specifications involved in the new market design. With this whitepaper, we provide relevant perspectives and first practical guidelines for this crucial milestone of the energy transition.

We would like to thank all the project partners and are grateful for the financial support from the Federal Ministry of Education and Research as well as the Project Management Jülich.

Hans Ulrich Buhl and Martin Weibelzahl (Cluster Lead) Martin Bichler (Work Package Lead)





Contents

1	Introduction1.1Exemplary comparison of market design features in Europe and the United States1.2Outline	1 2 4
2	 A review of numerical studies on LMPs and zonal pricing 2.1 Effects of locational price signals	5 6 7
3	Perspectives for spot and derivatives markets in an LMP system 3.1 Spot markets 3.1.1 Market organization 3.1.2 Efficient dispatch and optimal power flow 3.1.3 Pricing rules 3.2 Derivatives markets 3.2.1 Derivatives in zonal markets 3.2.2 Derivatives in LMP markets 3.2.3 Aggregation of nodes into larger market areas 3.2.4 Challenges and recommendations for derivative markets in an LMP system	9 9 11 14 17 18 18 19
4	 Horizontal, vertical and cross-sectoral integration of markets 4.1 European integration and market coupling	20 20 21 22
5	Long-term investments5.1Recovery of investment costs5.2Prices as investment signals5.3Enhanced investment signals through local price differentiation5.4Investments in RES	24 25 26 26
6	Digital transformation6.1Status quo and challenges of information technology usage for the market design transition6.2Information technologies as a facilitator for LMPs6.3Reconsideration of IT-based market roles in an LMP system	30 30 31 32
7	Accompanying policy instruments and regulatory framework7.1Distributional impacts of LMPs7.2Transitioning of existing renewable policies7.3Creation of a pro-active and automated market power mitigation7.4Grid expansion	34 35 35 36
8	Policy implications8.1A vision for a revised market design8.2No-regret reforms in the current system as an enabler of LMPs8.3A pathway towards implementation	37 37 38 39



Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung

List of Figures

Figure 1	Simplified example of zonal and nodal pricing	4
Figure 2	Prices and make-whole payments under different scenarios	15
Figure 3	Development of RES capacity and RES power generation 2017 to 2050	27
Figure 4	Align – enable relationship of market design and information techologies	33
Figure 5	Pathway towards an implementation of LMPs	39

List of Tables

	Table 1	Overview of LMP studies		8
--	---------	-------------------------	--	---



Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung

Acronyms

KOPERNIKUS SynErgie PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

AC	Alternating Current
ACER	Agency for the Cooperation of Energy Regulators
ACOPF	Alternating Current Optimal Power Flow
aFRR	Automatic Frequency Restoration
AI	Artificial Intelligence
AIC	Average Incremental Cost
APIs	Application programming interfaces
ARR	Auction Revenue Right
BRP	Balancing Responsible Parties
CAISO	California Independent System Operator
CfD	Contract for Difference
СН	Convex Hull
DC	Direct Current
DCOPF	Direct Current Optimal Power Flow
DLMP	Distribution Locational Marginal Price
DLT	Distributed Ledger Technologies
DSO	Distribution System Operator
ELMP	Extended Locational Marginal Price
ENTSO-E	European Network of Transmission System Operators for Electricity
EPAD	Electricity Price Area Differential
ERCOT	Electric Reliability Council of Texas
EU	European Union
EUR	Euro
EUPHEMIA	Pan-European Hybrid Electricity Market Integration Algorithm
FCR	Frequency Containment Reserves
FERC	Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
FTR	Financial Transmission Right
FSO	Future System Operator
HVDC	High Voltage Direct Current
IC	Integrated Circuit
ICE	Intercontinental Exchange
Inc-Dec	Increase-Decrease
IP	Integer Programming
ISO	Independent System Operator



Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung

ISO-NE	Independent System Operator New England
ІТ	Information Technology
LCOS	Levelized Cost of Storage
LD	Lagrangian Dual
LMP	Locational Marginal Price
LP	Linear Progamming
mFRR	Manual Frequency Restoration Reserves
MiFID II	Markets in Financial Instruments Derivative II
minRAM	Minimum Remaining Available Margins
MIP	Mixed Integer Programming
MISO	Midcontinent Independent System Operator
NEMO	Nominated Electricity Market Operator
NYISO	New York Independent System Operator
NYMEX	New York Mercantile Exchange
OMIE	Operador do Mercado Ibérico de Energia
OPF	Optimal Power Flow
PJM	Pennsylvania-New Jersey-Maryland Interconnection
PUN	Prezzo Unico Nazionale
RCC	Regional Coordination Center
RES	Renewable Energy Sources
SCED	Security-Constrained Economic Dispatch
SCOPF	Security-Constrained Optimal Power Flow
SCUC	Security-Constrained Unit Commitment
SIDC	Single Intraday Coupling
SPP	Southwest Power Pool
TSO	Transmission System Operator
UCED	Unit Commitment and Economic Dispatch
UK	United Kingdom
US	United States
USD	United States Dollars
VER	Variable Energy Resources
VPP	Virtual Power Plant
XBID	Cross-Border Intraday

KOPERNIKUS

Die Zukunft unserer Energie

1 Introduction

KOPERNIKUS

Die Zukunft unserer Energie

In order to combat **climate change**, the reduction of greenhouse gas emissions is imperative. The economic cost of climate change is estimated to amount to USD 2 trillion by 2050, with a one degree Celsius increase in global temperature [2]. Moreover, the discounted costs of delayed mitigation efforts rose by USD 600 billion in 2020 [3]. The European Union (EU) is committed to increase the share of Renewable Energy Sources (RES) to 32% by 2030 and to achieve carbon neutrality by 2050 [4]. The national energy and climate plan of Germany includes a reduction of carbon emissions by 55% in 2030 (compared to 1990), with RES accounting for 30% of the energy supply (compared to 18% in 2020) [5].

The energy sector's shift from fossil-based systems (e.g., oil, natural gas, and coal) to RES (e.g., wind and solar) is referred to as the **energy transition**. The necessary decarbonization efforts shift central paradigms of electricity markets and thereby shape economic and societal developments. The energy transition provides opportunities to reduce the dependence on scarce fossil fuels and to build an economically and ecologically sustainable future. It is regarded as a key driver for innovation, growth, and modernization of the economy [6]. A successful energy transition is essential to the energy-intensive industry in Germany, in order to keep costs for energy and carbon emissions low, to reliably supply electricity, and to ultimately maintain the economic competitiveness of the industry.

In the past, a few hundred generators in Germany faced largely price-inelastic demand. The latter is a standard assumption in almost all electricity market models [7]. The task of the electricity market was to determine the mix of generators that produce and distribute the electricity at the lowest cost. However, the standard assumption of price-inelastic demand is unlikely to hold in the future. Electricity systems are changing profoundly due to the introduction of large volumes of RES. The largest proportion of RES capacity are Variable Energy Resources (VER) including solar and wind power. The characteristic variability and intermittency of these VER require demand flexibility [8], i.e. demand that can be adjusted or shifted over time. Promoting demand flexibility is a key element in the energy policy of the EU [9]. Similarly, the recent order 2222 by the United States (US) Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) from October 2020 demands US Independent System Operators (ISOs) to allow for an active demand side and distributed energy resources to bid in wholesale markets.

In short, **demand flexibility is at the core of the energy transition**. This especially holds for Germany with its large energy-intensive industry and, thus, large flexibility potentials. Economically, demand flexibility represents a low-cost option for peak-hour load balancing [10] and a low-carbon ancillary service [11]. Ecologically, demand flexibility is widely considered to be an essential means to reduce carbon emissions and to combat climate change [12, 13, 14]. In particular, there is evidence that demand response fosters the large-scale integration of RES more than other flexibility options (including storage and grid flexibility) [15]. As a consequence, carbon emissions can be reduced effectively by an integrated consideration of RES and demand response [16].

However, the impact of demand flexibility on carbon emissions depends to a great extent on the market framework. For instance, a necessary requirement to achieve carbon reductions are properly defined electricity prices and carbon prices [17]. Moreover, findings from demand response programs in the United Kingdom (UK) show that carbon savings depend on the technological environment and tariff designs [18]. Therefore, **in order to achieve ambitious carbon emission goals**, **a consistent and enabling market design is required**.

In the SynErgie Whitepaper Electricity Spot Market Design 2030-2050 [1], we discussed the challenges for electricity market design that arise from the energy transition in Germany. Storage, sector coupling, other technological developments, and particularly increasing levels of demand flexibility require a rethinking of market design. A major recommendation from the whitepaper concerned the **move to Locational Marginal Prices (LMPs)** to effectively handle grid congestion and to integrate new types of market participants. Other recommendations referred to technological opportunities, bid languages and pricing rules, as well as strategic implications.

Such a transition does, however, not come without challenges. While the first whitepaper motivated a well-





designed transition towards locational prices, this second whitepaper aims at concretizing market design options and at **providing a guideline for implementation**.

In what follows, we first revisit electricity market designs in Europe based on large price zones and the designs used by US ISOs such that this whitepaper is self-contained. We then provide a short outline.

1.1 Exemplary comparison of market design features in Europe and the United States

In order to illustrate examples of different market design features, we focus on a comparison between Europe and the United States. Most of the described features can, however, also be observed in other markets. Still, the study of the US market is interesting for several reasons.

After crises such as the one in California in 2000, electricity markets in the US have undergone reforms, which have been widely reported and studied. There is a vast literature associated to those issues, both in form of research papers and public reports from ISOs. Most importantly, central market design features in the US are different from Europe, which makes the US electricity markets an excellent candidate to compare against.

The fundamental objectives of electricity market designs are the efficient and reliable supply of electricity. This translates into both a short-run welfare-maximizing dispatch and adequate price signals for efficient long-run investments [19, 20, 21]. Other market design objectives include simplicity, transparency, and fairness [22]. In the 1990s, the EU and the US both liberalized electricity markets and both developed different market designs.

US and European electricity markets differ in their bidding formats and market clearing rules. Liberalized **US markets** are centered around an Independent System Operator (ISO), which assumes the role of both market and system operator and thus centrally optimizes the scheduling (allocation plan) and the dispatch (real-time control of resources) [22, 23]. Examples for such ISOs include the California Independent System Operator (CAISO), Electric Reliability Council of Texas (ERCOT), Independent System Operator New England (ISO-NE), Midcontinent Independent System Operator (MISO), New York Independent System Operator (NYISO), Pennsylvania-New Jersey-Maryland Interconnection (PJM), and Southwest Power Pool (SPP). After the electricity crisis of California in 2000, many electricity markets in the US have undergone reforms, which have been widely reported and studied. There is a vast literature associated to those issues, both in form of research papers and public reports from the ISOs [24, 25, 26]. Many other countries have adopted a pool model similar to the ones in the US. For instance, several South American countries [27], but also Australia¹ and Canada follow a similar model.²

Since 2010, all US ISOs compute separate prices for each node and each time period [29, 30, 31, 32], commonly named LMPs. LMPs at some particular point in the network (aka. nodal prices) measure the marginal cost of delivering an additional unit of electricity to that location. Relevant grid constraints are explicitly accounted for, and hence grid congestion as well as cost of grid losses are efficiently priced. The solution to the clearing problem determines a dispatch that (mostly) renders ex-post congestion management or redispatch unnecessary and sends adequate long-run investment signals for generation and grid capacity [33, 34]. This is especially relevant for the current transformation of electricity systems, in particular the spatial allocation of increasingly decentralized renewable energy capacities [35]. Typically, price differences between nodes in electricity markets are small in the US and arise only if the transmission grid is congested [22]. Pricing in US ISO markets is still changing in an attempt to reduce the weight of uplifts (i.e., individual side payments to resources with negative revenues earned through market prices), and to internalize all operational costs into market prices [32].

In Europe, the historic development from strongly regulated to liberalized markets was similar in different countries, as it was strongly driven by European legislation. **European electricity markets** build on

¹https://www.energy.gov.au

²Much less literature is available about the Chinese market. However, after a large reform in 2015, the electricity market in China moved from a state-owned monopoly to a market-oriented system where both public and private companies participate. The market is based on bilateral contracts and double-sided auctions [28].

the concept of exchange-based zonal markets [22], where system operation is decoupled from market operation. Unlike in the US, market operation is carried out by separate Nominated Electricity Market Operators (NEMOs). A NEMO collects all bids and matches supply and demand. Meanwhile, Transmission System Operators (TSOs) are responsible for ensuring that the balance of supply and demand is fulfilled at every point in time. It is worth noticing that European electricity markets are coupled, meaning that the NEMOs (with input from the TSOs) need to perform a coordinated clearing among different countries [36, 37]. The coordinated clearing is facilitated via the Pan-European Hybrid Electricity Market Integration Algorithm (EUPHEMIA). EUPHEMIA describes a complex allocation and pricing algorithm that has been criticized for its lack of transparency [38, 39]. This is different to the US, where ISOs have a well-defined geographical scope and no plans exist to further integrate the US ISOs [32]. The market coupling in Europe leads to significant computational complexity, which is going to increase as Eastern European markets join the common platform and as we see more participants due to RES.³

An important difference to the US ISO markets is the **bid language** used by European NEMOs. The main elements are simple hourly orders (allowing to express price and quantity) and block orders. Regular block orders are buy or sell orders for a period of consecutive hours that can only be accepted in total or not at all. Various versions of these basic formats are available in different NEMOs [32]. The market clearing and pricing is such that there is a uniform price for the entire price zone. Market prices must compensate all accepted bids, and simple bids must be fully accepted if the price is above the generation offer. This is typically not possible with the block bids allowed in NEMOs [40]. As a result, there are welfare losses [41] and paradoxically rejected bids. These are block bids that are profitable at the market prices but still rejected. They are considered "the most relevant concern nowadays in European markets" [32]. The joint response of the Agency for the Cooperation of Energy Regulators (ACER) and the Council of European Energy Regulators to the European Commission's consultation on a new electricity market design states: "We would particularly like to see clearer rules and greater transparency around the market coupling algorithm (EUPHEMIA)" [38]. The number of block bids is expected to further increase since the bid language does not adequately address the needs of market participants. As a consequence, there is a discussion about the introduction of multi-part bids for different types of participants to replace many block bids submitted now [32]. Moreover, Herrero et al. [32] argue that a welfare-maximizing clearing approach could simplify the clearing algorithm in Europe and help European NEMOs to cope with the increasing complexity.

In the European **zonal electricity markets**, various network nodes are aggregated into larger bidding or pricing zones, requiring uniform (identical) prices within a zone. The design is similar to early US whole-sale market designs [42]. Market participants can trade unlimited electricity within a zone, regardless of underlying grid constraints. Since the capacity constraints of the intra-zonal grid are ignored in the trading, frequent and expensive remedial actions by the TSOs are needed in order to mitigate congestion and to maintain operational security. Such measures lead to high costs: in Germany, the TSOs reported redispatch and countertrading costs that went from 41.63 millions EUR in 2011 to over 1 billion EUR in 2019.⁴ In the first quarter of 2021, the TSOs in Germany have already reported costs of about 360 million EUR.⁵ As participants' utility or cost functions as well as grid constraints cannot be considered adequately in the trading, the zonal market design currently in place in the EU leads to substantial welfare losses [43, 44].

Example 1 In Figure 1 we consider a simple 2-nodes example for a single hour. There exists one generator at each node, G_1 and G_2 , with marginal costs (MC) of 10 EUR/MWh and 20 EUR/MWh, respectively. The line that connects both nodes does not suffer from losses, but it has a maximum capacity of 500 MW. The demand at the nodes 1 and 2 is 100 MWh and 600 MWh, respectively. The efficient solution will be for G_1 to produce 600 MWh, supplying 100 MWh for node 1 and 500 MWh for node 2. The remaining 100 MWh will be provided by G_2 . The respective LMP will be 10 EUR/MWh for node 1, and 20 EUR/MWh for node 2 (the marginal cost of producing an extra unit). In contrast, zonal pricing would ignore the capacity limit and set a uniform price of 10 EUR/MWh (as G_1 would satisfy the entire demand). The infeasibility of the dispatch would be resolved by the TSO by means of a redispatch, causing additional costs.

KOPERNIKUS

Die Zukunft unserer Energie

³http://www.nemo-committee.eu

⁴Monitoring Report 2020 at https://www.bundesnetzagentur.de/EN/Areas/Energy

⁵https://transparency.entsoe.eu/dashboard/show



Figure 1: Simplified example of zonal and nodal pricing

Greater short-term intermittent energy supply is likely to require accounting for more transmission and generation operating constraints in European spot markets [42]. Therefore, in our first whitepaper we have argued that a **shift from zonal prices to Locational Marginal Prices** is inevitable in Europe to efficiently deal with grid congestion, and to let new types of market participants take part and be integrated into the electricity market [1]. Overall, LMPs are widely seen as the most economically efficient pricing rule for electricity markets [34]. An increased time and space granularity of prices is further deemed necessary to realize short-term benefits such as incentivizing demand response, avoiding redispatch, or enhancing the flexibility in system operation, as well as long-term benefits such as optimal investments in flexible assets, generation capacity, and grid assets [45]. However, the move to LMPs has significant consequences, not only for the design of spot market participants cannot hedge against a single (zonal) spot market price. As a result, derivatives markets need to be restructured. Besides, setting long-term investment incentives using remuneration mechanisms for capital-intensive RES with very low marginal costs need to be considered.

1.2 Outline

Locational Marginal Prices are central to address the challenges arising from large volumes of RES. However, a transition to LMPs has ample consequences on electricity market design that we will focus on in this whitepaper. Section 2 provides the results of numerical simulations that should help understand the impact of LMPs on welfare and the level of prices in different regions in Germany. In addition, we need to understand the very changes that need to be implemented on the spot market and derivatives markets, in order to facilitate LMPs. This is what we study in Section 3. The vertical, horizontal, and cross-sectoral integration of such markets is discussed in Section 4. With almost zero marginal costs of RES, long-term investment incentives deserve attention, a topic discussed in Section 5. Section 6 analyzes how new technology can facilitate the transition to LMPs, before we introduce complementary policy instruments in Section 7. Finally, Section 8 outlines our vision and policy implications and concludes.



KOPERNIKUS SynErgie >>> PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

2 A review of numerical studies on LMPs and zonal pricing

In our first whitepaper, we discussed the benefits of LMPs against the background of ongoing decentralization and a shift to low-carbon technologies in the electricity system [1]. To evaluate the impact of a switch to LMPs in Germany, this section provides a **review of literature** that investigates various questions regarding electricity systems under different market designs, in particular the differences between a uniform pricing approach and LMPs. In the reviewed models, the optimization of dispatch, generation capacities, and locational choices in LMP scenarios⁶ is performed under consideration of all relevant costs and restrictions for the dispatch. In this case, LMP scenarios maximize welfare and lead to the theoretical first-best outcome, identical to the integrated planner approach [46]. Therefore, the LMP scenarios can be set up as the efficiency benchmark. The presented literature gives insights into efficiency gains, price developments, distributional effects, grid expansion, RES support, and installed generation capacities. Technical details of the presented studies are presented in Table 1.⁷

2.1 Effects of locational price signals

One branch of literature studies **optimal locational investments regarding different technologies**, where LMPs signal profitable investments. For instance, Schmidt et al. [35] and Obermüller [47] study optimal locations for wind power plants and construct an LMP scenario. The locationally resolved prices constitute an additional parameter for the investment decisions next to wind potentials, which is the key investment driver under uniform pricing. Babrowski et al. [48] study the optimal allocation of storage systems, whereas Vom Scheidt et al. [49] study the interdependence of hydrogen production and the transmission grid.

Schmidt et al. [35] find that in Germany, under the LMP scenario, wind energy curtailment drops to one-third of its value under uniform pricing. Assuming the absence of steering RES policies, locations of wind power plants shift from the northwest coast to other areas. However, local price differences are not large enough to see large amounts of investment in wind power in the German south. The authors see weighted average nodal prices increasing by 5 to 10 EUR/MWh compared to uniform prices for consumers in the south.⁸ The price increases in most areas are modest, whereas a decrease in the northwest coast is more pronounced with prices decreasing by more than 15 EUR/MWh. Thus, price changes show an unsymmetrical pattern. Similarly, Obermüller [47] finds that under LMPs, revenues of wind power plants at the north coast are lower, even though wind conditions are better. On average, wind power plants' revenues under LMPs are 21% higher than average wind power plants revenues under uniform pricing. However, the variance of revenues is higher due to the consideration of the transmission grid with LMPs.

Babrowski et al. [48] model the German electricity system by 442 network nodes connected by 550 transmission lines and investigate optimal storage system locations. Their model implies a high amount of battery storage units in the northwest coastal area, which smooths high amounts of fluctuating in-feed from offshore wind farms. Additionally, they find high amounts of storage systems in the western region before and after transmission bottlenecks, easing the pressure off the congested grid. The model in the analysis by Vom Scheidt et al. [49] represents the German electricity system by 485 nodes and 663 lines. They aim to investigate optimal hydrogen generation and storage locations, and calculate cost differences under LMPs and uniform pricing. Independent of the scenario, defining which form of hydrogen is considered in the market, the authors find that, in general, prices for hydrogen are lower under LMPs.⁹ This is due to lower production costs of hydrogen given lower electricity costs under LMPs. The uniform pricing approach already contains locational investment signals for the placement of electrolyzers, as producers pay the transportation costs of hydrogen. However, LMPs provide a stronger signal for grid-beneficial locations, as the electricity grid is considered for the dispatch. Therefore, locations shift from regions with high hydrogen

⁶Here, the term *scenario* refers to a set of regulatory rules, according to which an electricity system is modeled and assumptions for the location of resources and demand.

⁷Note that not all studies comment on all economic outcomes, as they focus on different topics.

⁸Note that the comparison with uniform pricing includes redispatch costs.

⁹Uniform pricing: 5.98 EUR/kg H2 for compressed hydrogen, 4.30 EUR/kg H2 for liquefied hydrogen, and 4.68 EUR/kg H2 for liquid organic hydrogen carrier. LMPs: 3.55 EUR/kg H2 for compressed hydrogen, 2.73 EUR/kg H2 for liquefied hydrogen, and 3.32 EUR/kg H2 for liquid organic hydrogen carrier.





consumption to regions with high electricity production when moving from uniform pricing to LMPs. Hence, costs of electricity for hydrogen production outweigh transport costs of hydrogen under the LMP scenario. Furthermore, in 2030, electrolyzers increase congestion management costs by 11% in a scenario without locational price signals for electrolyzer placements compared to congestion management costs in 2030 without electrolyzers.¹⁰ Furthermore, congestion management costs are 23% lower (i.e., by 1.46 billion EUR) in a scenario with the same amount of hydrogen in the system but electrolyzer placements driven by locational price signals.

Ambrosius et al. [50] investigate the effects of different market designs on **investment incentives for flexible demand** in the German industry. They construct a multi-stage equilibrium model which allows for endogenous generation capacity investments as well as network expansion. A set of scenarios allows for the comparison of various outcomes under an LMP scenario and uniform pricing.¹¹ For instance, under an LMP system, one can compare outcomes where flexible demand is either allocated according to the status quo or according to locational investment signals. Note that this constitutes a comparison between two LMP scenarios with the same amount of installed flexible demand. The authors find that welfare increases by 180 million EUR and the expansion of conventional generation capacity is 1,000 MW lower in the scenario with optimal locational investment, as less dispatchable power plants are needed to meet peak demands in certain regions. Also, there is less power line expansion in that scenario. Therefore, both locational investment signals and an efficient dispatch due to locational marginal prices highly contribute to welfare gains. Lastly, in the LMP scenarios, the authors find high average electricity prices in the south (e.g., Bavaria, close to 60 EUR/MWh), which is characterized by excess demand, and lower average prices in the north (e.g., Schleswig-Holstein, close to 50 EUR/MWh), with high amounts of wind power supply and lower demand.

2.2 Congestion management under different market designs

The second branch of literature considers the **impact of LMPs on congestion and grid expansion**. Bertsch et al. [51] and Bertsch et al. [52] study the effect of different market designs on grid congestion and expansion. Again, they do so by running energy system models under different scenarios, representing LMP, multi-zonal, and uniform (single-zonal) pricing in Germany. Bertsch et al. [51] find that congestion management is most expensive under uniform pricing given the additional circumstance that every bidding zone is managed by one TSO. This result is driven by the fact that TSOs of different zones can only agree on the smaller of two proposed levels of cross-zonal line expansion as the project needs agreement of both TSOs. That makes the realization of some lines infeasible. Compared to an LMP system, the scenario with uniform pricing increases system costs by 5%. Bertsch et al. [52] focus on grid expansion. They argue that LMPs reduce the need for grid expansion and reveal locations where it is needed the most. In the scenario with uniform pricing, load shedding becomes necessary at some nodes, as neither sufficient generation capacities nor transmission lines are built at every node due to missing price signals.

2.3 Mitigation of distributional effects

As generation and load structures can highly differ between nodes, there is a strong consensus that a switch to LMPs will have **distributional effects** on participants in the energy system. Some studies mentioned above have pointed out diverging average prices for electricity under LMPs. Therefore, some market participants might oppose such a system change. Financial Transmission Rights (FTRs) are a way to mitigate distributional effects of LMPs.¹²

However, the initial allocation of FTRs is a highly discussed issue, as it again impacts rents of various market participants. Neuhoff et al. [53] estimate distributional effects of different FTR allocation schemes in

¹⁰This increase holds for both flexibly dispatched electrolyzers and statically dispatched electrolyzers, not reacting to wholesale prices.

¹¹In the LMP scenario, one node per federal state in Germany is modeled and one node per neighboring country.

¹²An FTR determines the obligation or option to pay or receive payment, when congestion occurs on a line, depending on the direction of the congestion. The value of the FTR is defined by price differences between the nodes at both ends of the congested lines. See subsection 3.2 for a discussion of FTR.



Germany.¹³ They find that FTRs are very effective in mitigating distributional effects of LMPs. However, the tested schemes have different income effects on participants, as, for example, RES and conventional power plants have different cost functions. The authors conclude that more complex FTR allocation schemes might be needed for the initial allocation of FTRs to set the right incentives for all market participants at all times, when switching from uniform pricing to an LMP system.

2.4 Remarks on numerical studies on LMPs and zonal pricing

After reviewing the literature, it should be clarified what the reviewed studies can and what they cannot contribute to understanding the effects of switching to LMPs. Studies typically abstract from various aspects to effectively represent a complex system within a model [54]. In electricity system modeling (especially regarding the comparison of LMPs and uniform pricing), it is particularly those abstractions and simplifications which are being discussed as hindering factors for a switch to an LMP system [55]. For instance, in our first whitepaper, political costs and system transition costs were discussed in more detail, as well as the perception that less competition at each node may increase market power. We argued that increased competition with market participants across the entire grid due to a price-responsive allocation of transmission capacity outweighs the concern of increasing market power under LMPs [1]. However, when abstracting from these issues. LMP systems unanimously represent the efficiency benchmark for electricity systems, both for the short-term dispatch and long-term investments. Therefore, the numerical results of the reviewed studies, comparing scenarios of LMPs, zonal pricing, and uniform pricing, can be viewed as an indication of how LMPs will affect various economic outcomes at hand, keeping in mind that some other relevant questions cannot be answered comprehensively by existing numerical models. Further, it needs to be studied whether price signals from LMPs are strong enough to drive grid-serving capital investment or whether they 'merely' offer additional evidence to inform and support regulatory determined grid expansion choices, as there seems to be evidence from US markets as well as analytical models that capacity, load, and grid expansion do not necessarily follow price signals in the long term [56, 57].¹⁴

Moreover, especially in the European case, the possibility to allocate capital where it is most grid-serving is increasingly constrained by barriers like a lack of comprehensive and stable regulation as well as a lack of public acceptance, with lengthy and complex approval processes [58, 59]. Therefore, investments for grid expansions need an adequate lead time in order to be already in place when switching to LMPs. This lead time should be used by market participants to already anticipate transmission capacities and potential price signals in order to plan their own investments adequately. For these reasons, numerical simulation models could and should be further refined to allow for an accurate anticipation of the future market outcomes under LMPs regime. Moreover, the results of these numerical simulation models can and should drive the discussion on whether, for example, the political costs are reasonable to undertake a system transition towards LMPs. Furthermore, concerns regarding a switch to LMPs are well known and researched in markets that implemented LMPs, and therefore instruments to mitigate these problems exist.¹⁵

There is a strong consensus in the literature that a switch to LMPs increases welfare. The following main results sum up the findings:

- > LMPs support the efficient dispatch of generation and capacities through direct consideration of generation, load, and transmission capacities at each node.
- > LMPs generate efficient locational price signals for long-term capital investment.
- > Larger price differences are only short-term since capital allocation reduces larger price differences between nodes and regions in the long-term.

¹³The FTR allocation to generators can be either based on historical generation (volume-based) or based on installed generation capacities (capacity-based). The FTR allocation to the demand side is based on consumption.

¹⁴Note that an LMP system does not exclude the possibility of further locational price signals in the form of policy instruments, further increasing the incentive to allocate capital where it is most grid-serving.

¹⁵See for example Harvey and Hogan [60] for a discussion of market power under nodal and zonal congestion management.





KOPERNIKUS

Die Zukunft unserer Energie

Lastly, as noted above, some aspects of LMPs have not been included in quantitative electricity system modeling yet. However, when aiming to explicitly address the effects of switching to LMPs, rather than setting up an LMP scenario as a benchmark for numerical analysis, further research could expand the existing body of literature by incorporating these issues.

Author	Focus	Number of nodes	Endogenous transmission line expansion	Time frame	Resolution	Region
Ambrosius et al.[50]	Flexibilization of industrial electricity consumption	28	yes	2035	Hourly resolution: first week of every month (2016h)	Germany plus 12 nodes for neighboring countries
Obermüller[47	7] Wind power plant allocation	575	no	2014	Hourly resolution (8760h)	Germany plus 9 additional nodes, one per neighboring country
Babrowski et al.[48]	Electricity storage systems	440	no: exogenous grid expansion according to power grid extension act EnLAG 2009.	2020- 2040 (every fifth year mod- eled)	Hourly resolution: 12 representative days per year (288h)	Germany
Schmidt et al.[35]	Wind power plant allocation	380	no: exogenous grid expansion according to German grid development plan 2019.	2019,2020, 2025, 2030	Hourly resolution: 12 representative days per year (288h)	Germany plus 8 neighboring country nodes
Bertsch et al.[51]	Grid expansion	70	yes	2020 and 2030	Hourly resolution: 9 representative days per year (216h)	Nodal representation of Central Western Europe and aggregated representation of other European regions.
Bertsch et al.[52]	Congestion management design	70	yes	2020 and 2030	Hourly resolution: 9 representative days per year (216h)	Nodal representation of Central Western Europe and aggregated representation of other Europen regions.
Kunz et al.[53]	Financial transmission rights (FTR) allocation	438	no	2012	Hourly resolution: 3 representative weeks per year (504h)	Germany plus 22 nodes for neighboring countries
Vom Scheidt et al.[49]	Interdependency hydrogen and electricity system	485	no: exogenous grid expansions according to German Federal Network Agency.	2030	Hourly resolution (8760h)	Germany and one node for imports of hydrogen

Table 1: Overview of LMP studies



KOPERNIKUS Die Zukunft unserer Energie

3 Perspectives for spot and derivatives markets in an LMP system

An implementation of an LMP system as a main feature for European electricity markets 2030–2050 would invoke changes to the structure and functioning of different markets. In this section, we first elaborate on spot markets before we analyze the impact on derivatives markets.

3.1 Spot markets

As outlined in the introduction, the market micro-structures in zonal European electricity markets and in US ISO markets with locational marginal prices differ significantly. We will first discuss the changes in the spot market organization required in Europe with nodal prices, before we introduce the welfare maximization problem that has to be solved, as well as the arising pricing problem.

3.1.1 Market organization

Under current European market design, it can broadly be distinguished between day-ahead, intraday, and balancing markets, which together determine the dispatch of all participating resources.

The preliminary economic allocation of electricity is determined in day-ahead and intraday markets. In the day-ahead market, the NEMOs collect all electricity bids for the following day. For all coupled markets, the EUPHEMIA algorithm then matches supply and demand, and determines zonal day-ahead electricity prices (limited to the range between -500 EUR/MWh and 3,000 EUR/MWh) under consideration of crosszonal interconnector capacities. Subsequently, an intraday market, consisting of an opening auction and a continuous trading period, allows for adjustments in production and consumption based on more accurate forecasts. The initial auction sets prices ranging from -3,000 EUR/MWh to 3,000 EUR/MWh, while the continuous trading follows pay-as-bid rules. As the underlying zonal model neglects transmission limits within each zone, the obtained dispatch might not be physically feasible. In the introduction, we have already discussed the rising costs for the resulting redispatch and feed-in management by the TSOs. Such measures eventually determine the physically feasible and final dispatch of electricity.

In US ISOs that already use LMPs, short-term markets comprise the day-ahead and the real-time market. The real-time market features a bid-based, security-constrained economic dispatch and is conducted every five minutes throughout the day [22]. It balances the differences between day-ahead commitments and the actual real-time demand and production of electricity. In these markets, grid constraints and power flows between all nodes are explicitly considered, significantly reducing ex-post congestion management or redispatch. Imbalances are settled on real-time markets, and only so-called ancillary services are required to maintain grid stability and security in the short run.

With the exception of the ERCOT real-time market, these ancillary services are co-optimized along with the energy itself in both day-ahead and real-time markets. Both markets consider online (spinning) and offline (non-spinning) resources, but the day-ahead market typically allows for longer response times (e.g., 30 minutes) compared to real-time reserves (e.g., 10 minutes). The joint optimization replaced the previous sequential optimization which was considered too inflexible, insufficiently aligned with the energy dispatch, and unable to globally minimize the total cost of energy and reserves [61]. In contrast, the co-optimization adds some computational complexity but accounts for opportunity costs and enhances welfare and market price signals. For instance, after the introduction of the co-optimization in California, ancillary service costs decreased from 13% of annual energy costs in 1998 to only 1.7% in 2019 [62]. Despite institutional challenges [63], a co-optimization of energy and reserves in European markets could decrease the overall costs significantly and appropriately reflect opportunity costs [64]. Furthermore, under a system with cooptimization, well-defined operating reserve demand curves can account for the real value of reserves more accurately [63].

An implementation of LMP systems in Europe would put a greater emphasis on real-time or intraday markets. Redispatch or mandatory wind and solar spills could largely be avoided. Moreover, the dilemma between a cost-based and a market-based redispatch, the former not being applicable to many future mar-





ket participants and the latter resulting in the infamous Inc-Dec gaming¹⁶, would be resolved. Balancing energy, which is currently traded in a separate market, will become a key component of a real-time market under LMPs, implying a significant shift of market structures and responsibilities [65]. Several options to implement a real-time market in Europe are possible, for example, to implement two-settlement markets like the market structure in the US or to improve existing markets to make balancing markets the reference [34]. Moreover, the current balancing group responsibility requires a balance of physical generation and consumption. This is hard to maintain for a small balancing group, e.g., consisting of only a single generation unit. The physical balancing responsibility therefore favors larger portfolios [66, 67] and limits liquidity in balancing markets [66, 68]. In contrast, shifting to financial balancing responsibility (comparable to single balance pricing without additive components) enables unit-based (or nodal) balancing, increases the transparency of expected power flows, and can contribute to system stability [69, 67].

As the transformation to LMPs affects both the market and the network, this also implies **institutional changes** in the corresponding responsibilities and roles of the involved entities. Enforced by the EU 3rd Energy Package in 2009, the unbundling of former vertically integrated utilities formed the current system with TSOs, owning and operating the network, and NEMOs, operating the market platform. Furthermore, in Europe we observe the trend towards stronger coordination on system operation level by the introduction of European Regional Coordination Centers (RCCs). These roles will need to be revisited during a transition to LMPs as the tasks will shift by merging the operation of the network and the market.

During the liberalization in the 1990s, the degree of unbundling has been intensively discussed and, in the US, the concept of an Independent System Operator (ISO) has been established. The ISO is the responsible entity for the operation of the short-term markets and the network operation, but the ISO neither owns the network nor any generation unit. This model is different from the current TSO model, which is dominantly deployed in Europe, and in which responsibilities related to network planning, asset construction, and system operation are in one hand. Bundling the tasks of an ISO at the European TSOs may rise concerns regarding the incentive to optimize congestion rents as the TSO simultaneously owns the network [70]. In particular, with lumpy transmission investments, the ownership of the network assets can influence the TSO's decisions on optimal power flows and congestion management [71]. However, if a proper regulation of the TSO is in place, it can be manageable to combine both tasks at the TSO [72]. By now, the question of which institutional system to prefer for the operation of LMPs remains open, as there is no clear recommendation in existing literature [73]. It is open to debate which of the existing entities in the EU would become in charge or whether a new responsible party has to be defined [34]. The existing separation of the transmission network, the electricity market, and strong regulatory authorities in the EU may provide a good starting point to solve the institutional issues [74].

However, despite a zonal market design, the UK decided to move towards an ISO type of institutional setup and to legally split the TSO National Grid into an asset-owning part and into a system operation part in 2019. Recently, the UK ministries and regulator even proposed to go one step further by establishing a so-called Future System Operator (FSO).¹⁷ The case of Poland provides an example vice versa. Despite the proceeding implementation of a nodal market design, it is to our knowledge not planned to change the governance structure of the national TSO towards an ISO-like company. And lastly, the discussion around the governance structure for offshore wind in Europe provides a third example: With an expected massive increase of offshore wind capacity and the tendency towards a development of a meshed offshore grid, new challenges arise with respect to governance in such complex structures. Some stakeholders call for an establishment of an "ISO" who would be responsible for the new offshore bidding zones.

Based on these cases, we argue as follows and recommend:

> Firstly, that the discussion and choice of a certain market design can and should be detached from the questions related to the institutional arrangements. Although there might exist some interdependencies between market design and governance, this should not be a barrier for a (political) decision on certain market evolutions.

¹⁶Incentives for participants to change their consumption and generation behavior to aggravate congestion and to profit from price differences between consecutive energy markets

¹⁷https://www.current-news.co.uk and https://www.gov.uk



> Secondly, that black-and-white discussions on the establishment of "the ISO" are not adequate. It seems to be conceivable that there are several options to address a potential governance issue as for instance, solutions where most of the functions of current TSOs remain with them and real-time calculations are done on a decentralized basis (individual TSOs perform calculations in parallel using merged datasets) or integrated in already existing European RCCs.

Further aspects of the institutional design are related to market monitoring, in particular if ex-ante monitoring is implemented and controlling bids to avoid market power abuse [75], and to the cooperation and coordination of TSO and Distribution System Operator (DSO) activities and the corresponding market design at the distributional level [34]. These aspects are discussed in Sections 4 and 5.

3.1.2 Efficient dispatch and optimal power flow

Computational questions play a central role on electricity markets. Already with the zonal system in Europe computational complexity is a major concern. The EUPHEMIA algorithm aims to solve a very large optimization problem and clears the European market. While it does not consider transmission constraints within zones, it has become a very complex algorithm that determines trade and prices. **Computational complexity** can be expected to increase significantly with a large number of renewable energy sources.¹⁸

In US ISO markets systems, the market operator centrally solves large welfare maximization problems in both the day-ahead and the real-time context. Then prices are determined based on the welfare-maximizing dispatch. Questions concerning pricing and the distribution of rents are separated from the efficient market clearing which ensures overall maximum welfare. In the **day-ahead market**, an initial Security-Constrained Unit Commitment (SCUC) problem determines which resources are committed for the upcoming day. This is followed by a Security-Constrained Economic Dispatch (SCED) which determines the operating level of every committed resource. Subsequently, the market operator determines prices at each node to reflect the locational value of electricity and to send proper investment signals for generation resources, transmission capacity, or demand flexibility. The day-ahead market typically considers hourly dispatch intervals.

In contrast, in the **real-time market**, the SCED and pricing is typically conducted in five minute intervals to determine the real time prices to guide generation and demand, which may in the case of large generation assets be accompanied with dispatch signals [22]. Earlier approaches to use five minute dispatch intervals together with averaged hourly prices have been found inefficient [63]. Real-time markets typically also include additional SCUC runs for resources with short start-up times. While dispatch instructions are only issued for the next five minutes, the real-time market clearing looks ahead over a longer interval, depending on the ISO. For instance, whereas CAISO optimizes through at least the next trading hour [77], PJM only looks ten minutes beyond the target time [78], and ERCOT optimizes only over the five minute interval under consideration [79]. This has an impact on resources with inter-temporal constraints and longer time horizons (e.g., storage) as well as prices, and the look-ahead interval should therefore be designed in accordance with the characteristics of participating resources and desired policy incentives.

To give a representative example, the CAISO [80, 81] day-ahead markets consider hourly time intervals. The so-called integrated forward market performs the initial hourly unit commitment (SCUC) and economic dispatch (SCED), and delivers hourly day-ahead LMP. In the real-time market, bids refer to sub-hourly time intervals, and therefore long-start units cannot effectively participate. Moreover, unlike in the day-ahead market, demand bids are no longer accepted, since CAISO postulates its own demand levels that need to be cleared. Real-time unit commitments (SCUC) run four times per hour with different time horizons to produce resource commitments in 15-minute intervals. Each real-time unit commitment includes an SCED run for a single 15-minute interval. Therefore, economic dispatches are computed for every 15-minute interval in a rolling fashion over time. This is referred to as the fifteen minute market. The fifteen minute market also includes a pricing run for 15-minute LMP. Finally, the real-time economic dispatch as an SCED

¹⁸ACER and the Council of European Energy Regulators [38] responded to the European Commission's Consultation on a new Energy Market Design and stated: "We would particularly like to see clearer rules and greater transparency around the market coupling algorithm (EUPHEMIA)". The public documentation of the market-coupling algorithm [76] is not completely detailed. Relaxing the uniform price requirement is seen as one way to address the computational complexity issues in EUPHEMIA.



is calculated every five minutes and approximately 7.5 minutes before the actual dispatch. It produces the dispatch instructions and five-minute LMP.

US ISO markets use so-called **multi-settlement** systems. This means that the cleared day-ahead dispatch and day-ahead prices form the basis for resource compensations. Any deviations in the real-time clearing are settled with the respective real-time price. Among other things, this enables virtual bidding, i.e., submitting purely financial bids that are closed prior to the physical delivery, and an enhancement of market performance through financial participants [82].

Real-time markets could be further augmented by additional **intraday auctions** to pool bids and offers and increase liquidity [83]. Depending on design goals and the look-ahead interval, intraday auctions could be designed as either SCUCs or SCEDs. In the latter case, they would send additional reference price signals. The lack of transparent intraday prices has been identified as an area of improvement for multi-settlement US ISO markets [84]. Moreover, there is evidence that intraday auctions enable a more efficient use of cross-border capacities in the European context compared to continuous bilateral trading [85]. Finally, they ensure a secure market operation, incentivize competitive and easier bidding strategies, and potentially contribute to unlocking flexibility [64]. It has recently been concluded that the key question is not whether intraday auctions are needed for European markets, but rather how many of them are appropriate [85].

Both SCUC and SCED problems respect constraints associated to the transmission grid. This class of problems is thus also referred to as **Optimal Power Flow (OPF) problems**. Below, we briefly outline the main objective and constraints of OPF models in an informal manner (e.g., ignoring ancillary services, market coupling, sector coupling, or DSO integration). The OPF ensures a welfare-maximizing allocation of electricity, determining both the optimal dispatch of resources and corresponding power flows through the transmission grid.

max subject to	Social Welfare: Buyers' valuations – Generators' costs	(OPF)	Objective
	Generators' operating conditions List not exhaustive – 		
	Minimum and maximum generation	(1)	
	Minimum run time, start-up restrictions	(2)	Economic
	Ramping limits	(3)	Dispatch
	Buyers' preferences		
	– List not exhaustive –		
	Price-inelastic load	(4)	
	Flexible loads	(5)	
	Grid representation		
	 List mutually exclusive – 		
	AC power flow (ACOPF): active & reactive power flows, line resistances & reactances, voltage angles, voltage magnitudes	(6a)	
	DC power flow (DCOPF): active power flows, line reactances, fixed voltage magnitudes	(6b)	Power Flows
	Other convex relaxation of AC power flow (e.g. SDP, SOC, QC)	(6c)	
	Nodal power balance	(7)	
	Line flow limits	(8)	
	Contingency constraints	(9)	

The OPF is based on the submitted bids and takes into account the generators' costs and operating conditions (1-3), typically including minimum and maximum power generation, ramping restrictions, or minimum runtimes after a generator's start-up. It also considers buyers' valuations and constraints expressing buyers' preferences and flexibilities (4-5), which are of increasing relevance due to the rising share of price-responsive and dispatchable demand. In order to be feasible, the dispatch must also satisfy physical constraints of the power grid. Various representations of the transmission network (6a-6c) are discussed below. Moreover, at each node the net total of demand, supply, and power flows needs to be strictly bal-



anced (7) and the flow limits of transmission lines must not be violated (8). The OPF problem can also include additional contingency constraints to consider unexpected events and outages, often referred to as Security-Constrained Optimal Power Flow (SCOPF) [86].

Note that SCUC and SCED can be regarded as different variants of the OPF problem. The SCUC typically does not account for certain operating conditions (e.g., ramping limits). In contrast, the commitment of resources and other discrete variables in the SCED are fixed, which allows to solve the problem faster and in shorter intervals.

The representation of the market clearing in the central OPF problem depends on the **bid language** provided for the market participants. As discussed in our first whitepaper [1], a bid language should enable efficient outcomes by allowing market participants to express economical preferences (including opportunity costs), or physical constraints [87]. There is evidence that the current bid language under EUPHEMIA, mainly consisting of single-part bids and block orders, is not sustainable with an increasing penetration of RES [32]. The increasing variability and uncertainty of energy supply increases the number of block bids and results in computational challenges. Moreover, the current bid language is not well suited for new types of market participants (e.g., storage or flexible demand), and the widely used portfolio bidding gives advantages to incumbents as opposed to new entrants [32]. Embedded in an LMP system, a scalable bid language consisting of multi-part bids and tailored, resource-specific parameters would handle uncertainties on electricity markets more efficiently, increase the transparency of the clearing algorithm, and alleviate the computational complexity [32, 63, 88, 89].

With respect to the **network representation** (6a-6c), the Alternating Current Optimal Power Flow (ACOPF) model is the theoretically ideal approach as it correctly models the underlying physics [86]. It includes a set of non-linear constraints, describing the energy flow through each transmission line [90]. Considering various integer variables required in the OPF, the ACOPF turns out to be a non-convex non-linear mixed-integer optimization problem [91]. In spite of advances in global optimization, the ACOPF can be regarded intractable for practical problem sizes. To put this into perspective, the CAISO operating region covers 26,000 circuit miles, roughly 1,000 power plants, a population of 30 million, and about 9,700 pricing nodes [92]. Solving ACOPF problems of that size is out of reach for state-of-the-art techniques in global optimization, and there are currently no tools that employ the full ACOPF without relaxations.

This led to significant research into convex relaxations of the ACOPF [91]. The linear relaxation of the AC power flow equations is referred to as the Direct Current Optimal Power Flow (DCOPF) model. It does not model all the line resistances, or reactive power flows. Nevertheless, it is used among US ISOs to compute the efficient dispatch and prices in a network [93]. The fact that such linear relaxations of the ACOPF can be solved today hinges on the remarkable performance increases in mixed-integer linear programming over the past 30 years [94, 95]. For instance, PJM has initially introduced mixed integer programming to solve a DCOPF in 2005 [96]. This led to improved market outcomes and substantial cost savings compared to the previously used Lagrangian relaxation method [86], and has consequently been adopted by all other ISOs.

The problem continues to be a computational challenge: New bidding formats add to the complexity of the problem, but in particular the energy transition leads to many more and smaller generators, which leads to high computational costs and eventually to intractability of the problem. Already the DCOPF implementations in use today often result in solutions that must be iteratively checked for physical feasibility before implementation [97]. As noted by the FERC, the resulting adjustments also lead to higher and more concentrated uplift payments, distorting the market price signal [98]. Therefore, the development of solution methods providing physically feasible and tight solutions within the time limits required for practical application remains an open problem [99, 100, 101, 102, 103, 104]. Promising convex relaxations include the Semi-Definite Programming (SDP) relaxation [105, 106], the Second-Order Cone (SOC) [107], the Convex-DistFlow (CDF) [108], the Quadratic Convex (QC) relaxation [109], and Moment-Based [110] approaches. Distributed and parallelizable OPF algorithms provide another way forward to incorporate large numbers of distributed energy resources [111]. Moreover, there are increasing efforts to incorporate and optimize the use of power flow control instruments, such as phase shifting transformers or switched shunts. The ARPA-e grid optimization competition¹⁹ in 2020/21, awarded with \$2.3 million, emphasizes the relevance of

¹⁹https://gocompetition.energy.gov/





this research.

An LMP system in Europe requires an adequate incorporation of grid constraints into spot market clearing problems. Currently employed relaxations of power flow models, such as DCOPFs, would already imply higher welfare and gains from lower redispatch levels [34, 112]. In addition, ongoing advances in power flow optimization could be leveraged and promoted to generate reliable and physically feasible dispatches.

3.1.3 Pricing rules

Regardless of the choice of the power flow model, the inherent non-convexities of the OPF lead to challenges in pricing. The umbrella term of Locational Marginal Prices typically refers to the concept of locational prices, but leaves open the specific mechanism to arrive at such prices. As discussed, modern electricity markets are two-sided non-convex markets, causing several trade-offs for the price determination.

Ideally, market operators could compute **Walrasian prices** on electricity spot markets. Walrasian prices describe linear (single price for each good or hour of the day) and anonymous (prices being independent of the bidder) competitive equilibrium prices. At such prices every participant maximizes payoff and the budget is balanced. This means the market does not require a subsidy and the outcome is stable. Under certain assumptions, including convex preferences and perfect competition, the Arrow-Debreu model shows the existence of Walrasian prices [113, 114, 115, 116]. If Walrasian prices exist, then any Walrasian equilibrium implies a Pareto efficient allocation of the goods and any efficient allocation can be attained by some set of Walrasian equilibrium prices [117]. Unfortunately, these assumptions are not satisfied in non-convex electricity markets. A number of recent papers discuss the very assumptions under which a Walrasian equilibrium exists [118, 119, 120, 121, 122]. Market operators might need to relax the linearity or anonymity of the price function, in order to achieve a competitive equilibrium. However, it can be shown that with general preferences even non-linear and personalized competitive equilibrium prices might not exist in two-sided (electricity) markets [40].

As a consequence, several pricing rules have been developed to mimic such equilibrium prices on nonconvex electricity markets [7]. For instance, nowadays many practical implementations of LMP rules are based on **Integer Programming (IP) pricing**, where prices on a node in the transmission grid are set to the dual of the nodal power balance constraints (7) of the linear program resulting from fixing the integer variables of the DCOPF to their optimal values. IP prices are linear and anonymous, yet do not constitute a competitive equilibrium. This is because participants are not maximizing payoff at these prices. Prices are often not even individually rational, meaning some market participants incur losses when payments are limited to price compensations [123]. Some ISOs recently switched to **Extended Locational Marginal Prices (ELMPs)** where prices are derived from the duals of the Linear Progamming (LP) relaxation of the DCOPF, but similar issues arise [124].

In order to avoid losses, ISOs introduce **personalized side payments** to either incentivize all market participants (lost opportunity cost payments) or only to ensure individual rationality (make-whole payments) [125]. The latter form of payment is mostly used by ISOs, since stability can be achieved differently in the highly regulated environment of electricity markets. Actually, most ISOs stipulate penalties for deviating from the optimal dispatch [126]. Under either form of compensation, the payments to the market participants are now personalized and non-linear, despite the linear and anonymous market prices.

However, even make-whole payments have recently come under scrutiny [126]. The US FERC as the relevant supervisory authority found these practices to be unjust and not accurately reflecting the cost of serving load [127]. As these side payments are not reflected in the public price signal, investment signals and references for hedging markets are distorted. Therefore, the FERC has released several orders saying that "the use of side-payments can undermine the market's ability to send actionable price signals"²⁰. Similarly, [127] point out that "the make-whole payments are not transparent to other market participants and are allocated too broadly to provide correct price incentives for market participants to make efficient entry and exit decisions as well as efficient investments in facilities and equipment". The authors suggest the so-called Average Incremental Cost (AIC) pricing that avoids make-whole payments through prices that also

²⁰https://www.ferc.gov





recover fixed cost components. However, in order to ensure efficiency, AIC pricing requires personalized prices on the demand side [127]. AIC pricing therefore implies a different kind of discriminatory pricing, where the degree of price differentiation remains to be investigated in settings with considerable demand bidding.

The following example illustrates pricing with convex (a) and non-convex (b,c) preferences and the resulting trade-offs.





Figure 2: Prices and make-whole payments under different scenarios

- In case (a) G1 is able to produce up to 14 MWh at constant marginal costs of 3 EUR/MWh. D1 and D2 ask for 6 MWh each. Setting the price at 3 EUR/MWh is, in fact, a Walrasian equilibrium and requires no make-whole payments. No non-convexities occur in this case.
- In case (b) G1 has a minimum load of 10 MWh. This part of the offer curve is drawn as a thick line. When the generator is online (i.e., producing at least the minimum load), fixed costs of 10 EUR occur regardless of the produced quantity. This leads to average costs (AC) higher than the marginal costs (MC). Using the IP price of 3 EUR/MWh would require a make-whole payment of 10 EUR to G1 in order to recover the fixed costs (marked as gray area between marginal and average costs). Using a different pricing rule, e.g., the AIC price at 3.83 EUR/MWh, would render make-whole payments unnecessary.
- > Finally, case (c) considers a price-sensitive demand side. In particular, D1 is willing to pay 10 EUR/MWh for 6 MWh, while D2 is only willing to pay 2 EUR/MWh for 6 MWh. The optimal schedule is





to clear the minimum load of 10 MWh of G1, assigning 6 MWh to D1 and 4 MWh to D2. In this case, there is no linear and anonymous market price that requires no make-whole payments. For example, setting the price at the marginal cost of 2 EUR/MWh leaves G1 with a loss of 20 EUR (marked in light grav). Similarly, setting the price at the average generation cost of 4 EUR/MWh leaves D2 with a loss

setting the price at the marginal cost of 2 EUR/MWh leaves G1 with a loss of 20 EUR (marked in light gray). Similarly, setting the price at the average generation cost of 4 EUR/MWh leaves D2 with a loss of 8 EUR (marked in dark gray). Indeed, the only way to avoid make-whole payments is to resort to discriminatory pricing.

Therefore, while LMPs are desirable as they set better regional investment signals, there is an ongoing discussion regarding the specific properties such prices should achieve. The complexity of electricity markets does not allow for idealized Walrasian equilibria, and **several trade-offs** need to be weighted. Experiences from practice and findings from research should be leveraged to design a proper locational pricing scheme.

Compared to the current European spot market organization where day-ahead markets are central, in US ISO markets the real-time markets is of greater importance. However, the decision on LMP or zonal prices is independent of the time frame and nodal prices can also be implemented on the European day-ahead and intraday markets requiring minimal institutional changes. We argue that institutional arrangements and governance structures deserve a debate on their own.

Computing an efficient dispatch in any of these markets is a complex undertaking itself and depends on appropriate bidding formats and network representations. Multi-part bids and resource-specific bidding formats would contribute to a more accurate and effective expression of economical preferences. We also outline how advances in optimization algorithms promise more accurate network models to enhance efficiency.

From the efficient dispatch, locational prices can be computed in various ways, and each pricing scheme comes with certain trade-offs that need discussion. Non-convexities in the OPF problem prevent the existence of Walrasian equilibrium prices and even imply personalized side-payments to compensate market participants for individual losses. Therefore, pricing schemes need to balance several trade-offs, and the design of the specific LMP algorithm needs to be closely aligned with underlying policy objectives. Under an LMP system, the current European market design could be augmented by the introduction of additional intraday auctions. This would provide transparent price signals, increase liquidity, and enable a more efficient use of cross-border capacities.



SynErgie PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

KOPERNIKUS

3.2 Derivatives markets

A well-functioning derivatives or forward and futures market allows market participants to trade not just the actual commodity – electricity – but the expected price of it [128]. By doing so, short-term volatility on the physical spot markets caused by load, season, weather, and short-term fluctuations of fuel and emission prices can be anticipated and financial risk exposure can be hedged, while incentives to respond to the spot prices are retained.

In Europe, most of the end-consumer prices are defined by the expected annual average price traded on derivatives markets. Notable exchanges offering derivatives for electricity are the European Energy Exchange (Europe), Nodal Exchange (US), or NASDAQ Commodities (Europe/Nordics). The offered contracts are typically cash-settled futures contracts, which are revalued every day (mark-to-market) such that only price differences over time are settled. The underlying²¹ is the actual electricity price of the zone, node, or hub. Some exchanges also offer options on futures contracts. The most liquid contracts are frontyear contracts, i.e., averaged over the next calendar year. Usually, exchanges also offer up to six or even ten years on the long end as well as guarter, month, week, and even day contracts on the short end for traders to hedge against seasonality and short-term corrections of economic expectations - but liquid trade is limited to the first three to four years. As the contracts do not contain physical delivery but are financially settled, trading on the derivatives markets allows non-physical counterparties²² to contribute liquidity and, once a contract has sufficient liquidity, it can attract traders from other market areas, such as neighboring countries. For market participants from other markets there is always a trade-off to be considered: On the one hand, using a contract with reference price in a neighboring zone involves a basis risk because the traded contract does not exactly match the actual price exposure. On the other hand, using contracts from the neighboring zone traded at larger liquidity reduces transaction costs and allows market participants to trade the volume they want to buy or sell at their expected price. The attraction of participants from different market areas to contracts with high liquidity shows that traders can manage basis risk and prefer to bear this risk if it allows them to reduce transaction costs from illiquid markets.

3.2.1 Derivatives in zonal markets

Trading derivatives is particularly attractive on zonal electricity markets. As there is only one underlying per market area (usually defined by national borders), only one family of contracts has to be traded even for large generation and consumption portfolios. The market reached with one contract can be quite large, thus **pooling liquidity and reducing transaction cost** for traders to the efficient limit. Against this background, generators and consumers can hedge their exposure practically free from basis risk and at minimal transaction cost, because the underlying of the liquid derivative is the actual electricity prices they are exposed to.

This setup also allows the construction of contracts with **physical delivery of derivative contracts** that are traded on financial markets. Such contracts are attractive for smaller market participants because this allows them to qualify for an exemption from financial regulation of financial instruments as, e.g., in the European Markets in Financial Instruments Derivative II (MiFID II) directive²³.

Market areas with excellent liquidity also support **large churn rates**, i.e., the ratio of financial trading volume to physical generation/consumption. In Germany, the churn rate is of the order of 12, in the Nordic markets, it is 4 to 5 [129, Fig. 17]. This high turnover reflects two important aspects of derivatives trading: Positions are adjusted with high frequency to accurately manage spot market risk, and actual hedging strategies can be quite sophisticated, e.g., modeling physical assets as real options combined in a risk-neutral portfolio with the derivative. This allows to manage not just price risk, but also activation risk for flexible assets and requires the possibility to decouple traded volume from nominal asset capacity.

²¹The "underlying" or reference price of a derivatives contract is the physical or financial asset from which the derivatives contract is derived and according to which its final value is calculated. For instance, a futures contract on German Bonds uses the value of the German Bond as underlying. The "derivative"-aspect of the contract is the agreement that delivery of the value is postponed to a certain date in the future.

²²Non-physical counterparties are usually brokers, insurances, and hedge funds.

²³Legislative framework by the European Union to regulate financial markets and improve investor protection.



Die Zukunft unserer Energie

KOPERNIKUS

3.2.2 Derivatives in LMP markets

If the underlying spot market is nodal, the fundamental design of derivatives markets need not change. However, due to the bidding zones being reduced to single nodes in the transmission network, most of the advantages of the easy-to-employ approach of forward markets in zonal systems seem to be lost. The most obvious drawback of using an LMP market underneath a forward market is the expected low liquidity in each nodal contract with its negative impact on transaction cost and efficiency of long-term price discovery due to the limited number of active market participants. For spot markets cleared in auctions, this is not an issue as the bids usually are given by costs, i.e., short-run marginal cost; here liquidity only matters as an indicator of infra-marginal rent potential to refinance investment.

The inclusion of the grid topology in the spot clearing of an LMP market requires the inclusion of the same information on grid state and development plans into the price discovery and modeling processes for longterm contracts.

If derivative contracts were written on each individual node, they would exhibit very low liquidity due to their small market size. At the same time, the number of contracts in the system would correspond to the number of nodes making the hedging of geographically widespread portfolios rather complex and expensive. Hence forward contracting would either require joint clearing across all nodes together with a clearing of FTRs, or the aggregation of nodes to trading hubs as reference price (underlying) for forward contracts. A joint clearing of forward contracts with FTRs would require a very high level of standardization and auctions.

3.2.3 Aggregation of nodes into larger market areas

In US markets, some of these issues have been addressed by aggregating smaller nodes into zones or virtual hubs, thus mimicking forward trading in zonal markets. In particular, the hedging of load has moved from nodal to zonal trading using "load zones". A similar approach can also be observed in European markets with smaller bidding zones, e.g., the Italian or the Nordic markets.

In the Italian market, generators are exposed to the seven bidding zones, whereas consumers are only exposed to the single national price called Prezzo Unico Nazionale (PUN). Derivatives contracts are written on the PUN, and producers manage the basis risk of the price difference between PUN and the price in their bidding zone.

Aggregating nodes into zones and thus establishing system prices like in the US, Nordic or Italian LMP markets creates **basis risk** for the price differential between the market in which the actual physical exposure is located and the market in which the financial hedging is performed. This issue can be addressed in several ways: If liquidity in the markets for system prices or on the preferred trading hubs is large enough such that basis risk can easily be managed by the traders themselves, no additional instruments are needed. If, however, such basis risk is not allowed to be incurred, additional instruments that cover the price differential are required. Such "spread contracts" exist in a huge variety of forms. For instance, in Europe, there are spread contracts that are based on the price differential between two neighboring bidding zones and are essentially defined as a composite of two opposing positions in the respective futures contract.

In the Nordic markets, Electricity Price Area Differentials (EPADs) cover the price difference between the local market area and the system price. However, these instruments suffer from serving special hedging interests, e.g., there is a limited number of market participants or the contract is only attractive to one side of the market due to known power flows. They suffer from low liquidity and, therefore, high transaction costs.

In the US, due to the nodal nature of the market, Financial Transmission Rights (FTRs) [130] have been established as the proper tool to cover price differentials between different nodes. FTRs are issued by the system operators and thus backed by physical capacity. Their underlying is the congestion revenue incurred on a particular connector between nodes or regions [131]. Thus, they do not exhibit the financial risk that is present in the Nordics, and, therefore, it is easy to find suitable contractual counterparts.



3.2.4 Challenges and recommendations for derivative markets in an LMP system

It must be noted that a direct comparison between European and the US markets in terms of dealing with the challenges of derivatives markets in LMP systems is, in general, difficult. **Financial regulation** and **governance of utilities** differ significantly, and financial hedging has a completely different history in Europe than in the US.

In Germany, e.g., many of the smaller utilities are municipality-owned ("Stadtwerke") and thus subject to regulation forbidding or severely restricting trading financial instruments, as such trading is commonly perceived as speculative activity. Trading financial instruments with basis risk, as it would be the case for trading a system price in an LMP system, is per se speculative. Trading of financial instruments is also subject to European regulation, most importantly MiFID II. In particular, this directive states trading and position limits above which a banking license is required for the respective trading participant. However, *Stadtwerke* need to hedge if they are active on the spot markets, as otherwise any loss would have to be taken by the municipality and socialized.

In the US, many state-owned utilities have been or still are not allowed to hedge at all. The inability to hedge high electricity prices while at the same time being exposed to regulated low end-consumer prices has also contributed to the California energy crisis [132].

Summing up the fundamental challenge for derivatives in LMP systems in Europe, we arrive at the following conclusions:

- > Current financial regulation only grants exemptions necessary for hedging to physical contracts.
- > Derivatives markets in LMP systems need to be based on aggregated products (hubs/zones) to pool liquidity and reduce transaction cost. This makes every hedging contract a financial instrument. The necessity to manage risk on electricity markets with financial instruments instead of physical contracts needs to be reflected in financial regulation; in particular, German local government law needs to be adapted to allow prudent risk management for municipality-owned utilities using financial instruments on aggregate products.
- Instruments to cover price differentials between different nodes or towards trading hubs are required. The concept of FTRs most actively used in the USs could serve as a blueprint to reconcile established trading paradigms on zonal markets with the nodal structure of the physical market.

Given the current state of the markets and regulation in Europe, we can formulate policy recommendations for how to properly set-up derivatives markets in nodal systems: Current European derivatives markets for electricity feature large markets and huge liquidity. This is the basis for many trading strategies of utilities and traders and, thus, should not be compromised. An LMP system in Europe thus requires properly defined trading hubs or market areas. Low transaction costs due to large liquidity still outweighs the challenge of managing basis risk. The experience from the high liquidity of the German derivatives market that attracts (physical) traders from all over Europe supports this. In order to allow as many actors as possible to access such virtual hubs and zones, financial regulation currently barring participation needs to be revised. The regulation in member states and on EU-level in MiFID II has to be adapted accordingly, so that trading of derivatives on system prices – genuine financial instruments – is allowed if a sufficiently prudent management of basis risk can be ensured. In addition, auxiliary contracts such as spread contracts or FTRs should be introduced for those actors whose main focus is on basis risk and who can ignore transaction cost due to low liquidity on single-node contracts.



4 Horizontal, vertical and cross-sectoral integration of markets

While the introduction of LMPs at the national transmission level in Germany (or Europe) is the focus of the current whitepaper, such a system will, at the start, potentially not cover the entirety of Europe, nor reach the lower voltage levels of the electricity system, i.e., the distribution grids. Nonetheless, as it is one technically as well as institutionally interconnected system, horizontal interfaces (i.e., an integration in European market coupling) as well as vertical interfaces (i.e., a coordination with activities on the distribution level) are needed. Furthermore, the electricity system is connected to other energy systems and networks, such as heat, natural gas or – potentially in the future – hydrogen. In what follows, these three interfaces will be discussed.

4.1 European integration and market coupling

While it may be possible that the EU moves to LMPs in a single step, another option is that individual member states undertake the transition. It would be highly beneficial if, for example, Germany, Poland, or other EU member states implement LMPs as first movers, as suggested in our previous whitepaper [1]. On the one hand, compared to the current state, even a hybrid European market that couples LMP (aka. nodal) systems and zonal systems promises system operation and efficiency benefits under high levels of RES [133]. On the other hand, such first movers would reap the benefits for their own system, be in a better position to set future market standards, and offer important practical and institutional learning opportunities. However, as not to lose the existing advantages of European power market integration, it is **imperative to establish zonal-to-nodal coupling mechanisms** that ensure sufficient trading opportunities over several time frames.

In principle, European markets are currently integrated on day-ahead (DA), intraday auction (IDA), intraday continuous trading (IDC), as well as balancing (BA) time frames. Several options exist for coupling zonal and LMP systems [134]:

- > Auctions (i.e., for DA, IDA, and BA)
- > Sequential adjustments in the nodal market, after common zonal clearing (DA, IDC, and IDA)
- > Pre-screening of bids (IDA, IDC, and BA)
- > Aggregation of demand/offer curves by the nodal TSO (BA)

The superior implementation option for all time frames, including intraday²⁴, are **auctions** [134]. An immediate upside is the ability to consider several constraints simultaneously, e.g., both nodal and zonal clearing constraints (cf. [133] for a suggested formulation). Furthermore, auctions allow for a matching of several product types and deliver clear price signals. They also allow for the allocation of transmission capacity on a market base (rather than first-come-first-serve in continuous trading) and for transfers between regions where it adds the most economic value. In contrast to sequential adjustments of zonal market results, (Inc-Dec) gaming opportunities can be largely avoided. The introduction of frequent cross-border intraday auctions also promises benefits for zonal markets, in terms of liquidity, market power resilience, static allocation efficiency, and the efficient usage of cross-zonal capacity [135, 136, 85]. In order to implement these auctions, two approaches can, in principle, be taken:

- > An integrated auction considers both the zonal markets and the LMP market simultaneously in a single algorithm (e.g. further developing existing FBMC algorithms, to be able to fully represent and solve a coupled nodal system). Here, also for zonal systems, the introduction of multi-part bidding as well as the introduction of pricing schemes with uplifts would probably be needed to ensure solvability under the given time constraints.
- > An iterative coupling algorithm keeps the existing zonal clearing algorithms (EUPHEMIA) and new LMP pricing auctions) separately, but iteratively solves the two via coupling variables (linked to the

²⁴In the intraday time frame, currently continuous trading is predominantly applied after a single opening auction.



cross-border flows or prices), until the solutions converge (e.g., building on existing approaches of coupling nodal to nodal systems [137] or alternative decomposition techniques).

However, for some transition period, LMP markets may still need to be coupled outside of auctions, for example in the context of continuous intraday trading (auctions are also recommended to be implemented in zonal pricing regions irrespective of the coupling to LMP systems, since this would alleviate the need for a coupling to continuous trading). Here, the **pre-screening of bids** for technical feasibility by the nodal TSO could be a feasible solution, where a trade-off between strict pre-screening (and limited liquidity) and loose pre-screening (gaming opportunities) needs to be made [134].

The balancing market is central to LMP systems as it ensures an efficient real-time market clearing and is, thus, a reference point for all "futures" markets (e.g., intraday or day-ahead). This consistency across all time frames avoids discretionary, non-market-based interventions, perverse incentives and gaming opportunities inherent in zonal pricing approaches. Therefore, the real-time market in the LMP system is taking up many (but not all) of the balancing tasks happening after gate closure in European markets. One way to interface the LMP real-time market with European balancing markets could be the **aggregation of demand/offer curves** by the nodal TSO, which would participate in the TSO to TSO clearing balancing mechanisms. This could be another suitable stepping stone as it can build on existing frameworks for central dispatching countries in the balancing guidelines (Article 27, Commission Regulation (EU) 2017/2195²⁵).

One challenge that will need to be addressed is the coherence between sequential markets: as Bjørndal et. al. [133] point out, coupled zonal-nodal markets may deliver results violating transmission constraints even in the nodal systems, as the flows on the interconnectors are cleared under constraints (i.e., flow-based market coupling) that only partially reflect the full physical grid constraints. Thus, systematic differences in prices would exist between day-ahead and real-time (as real-time prices are usually based on the measured system state). In this regard, several options should be explored in the future, including an **adjustment of bids** by the TSOs and convergence bidding (and the associated risk of gaming).

4.2 TSO-DSO coordination

Historically, DSOs followed an invest-and-forget approach – enough capacity was put into the ground to meet all reasonable demand increases over a foreseeable future. With the spread of active consumers and producers on the distribution level and their associated higher capacities, as well as increasing correlations of production (due to local correlation of weather and RES production) and demand (due to the spread of electric vehicles and heat pumps), this strategy has come under scrutiny [138]. In order to tap into new potentials for flexibility, which are available often at the distribution grid (for example from flexible industrial processes, often connected at mid-voltage level, or electric vehicles and residential storage, connected at the low-voltage level), a coordination between the TSO level and the DSO level is necessary. Only then can local grid constraints as well as overall system constraints and efficiency be considered in the market clearing.

The more active role of DSOs in system operation, and the coordination with the TSOs is relevant and important regardless of the pricing mechanisms on the TSO level, and has indeed been discussed in the European context [139, 140]. However, the combination with nodal pricing promises a **coherent pricing framework over all network levels** [141], up to Distribution Locational Marginal Prices (DLMPs) [142, 143], leveraging additional efficiency and system security benefits. Several categorizations of TSO-DSO interaction exist. In its most succinct form, two idealized approaches can be distinguished for the long-run development [141]: a **DSO-centric model**, in which DSOs take up the responsibility to coordinate dispatch on their grid level; and a **TSO-centric model**, in which TSOs reach out into the distribution grid to directly coordinate distributed assets (via markets, not necessarily via direct control).²⁶ The DSO-centric model suffers from a fragmentation of the system and resulting inefficiencies if no coordination with the TSO is taking place [141]. Such a vertical market coupling [144] can, for example, be achieved through decentral optimization algorithms [145, 146], which are a topic of ongoing research. The TSO-centric model on

²⁵https://eur-lex.europa.eu

²⁶There are several intermediate solutions where responsibility is shared. The current set-up is relatively static, and several proposals exist on how to coordinate TSO-DSO interactions in the short- and long-run [144].





the other hand suffers from the loss of economies of scope that arise from the break of distribution grid ownership and control [141], as well as system security risks from centralization [144].

An additional challenge (not only) on the distribution grid is the design of tariffs [141]: Traditionally, **network tariffs** were static, provided little incentives for dynamically efficient behavior (over time and space), and were aimed at equitable cost recovery [141]. While nodal prices (also at the distribution level) give efficient price signals, they are insufficient to recover the full network cost under realistic assumptions [147, 148]. Hence, additional charges are needed to recover network costs, which, if set incorrectly, may distort price signals. One proposal to incentivize efficient behavior, also with respect to network expansion, are forward-looking peak coincidence network charges [149, 150], which work as follows: A certain share of network charges is to be recovered in those hours where the total demand on the network exceeds a pre-defined threshold level (the higher the excess of total demand, the higher the charge). While estimations can be given ex-ante, the final confirmation to be in a state of peak coincidence can only be done in real-time, and the charge can only be allocated ex-post, based on the realized power flows and the relative contribution of users during peak times.

Traditionally, market design and technology options at the DSO level have been tested in Europe in the context of the current zonal market design, including bilateral physical based trades at the TSO level. It may be advisable to explore early on how aspects like congestion management at the DSO level can be structured in the context of LMPs, including intraday auctions at the TSO level. In addition to traditional analytical and computational approaches, the investigation of TSO-DSO coordination could also include the definition of test regions against a (virtual) wholesale power market design with LMPs.

4.3 Cross-sectoral integration

In order to reach emission reduction goals, current conventional energy usage in energy systems needs to be transformed. Often this is done via **electrification**, so that currently independent energy systems are more closely linked to the electricity system. Such sector coupling is relevant in most future energy system scenarios [151]. This concerns both direct electrification of formerly conventional end uses (e.g., electric vehicles or heat pumps), but also other coupled energy infrastructures (e.g., heat and gas (hydrogen) networks). The distribution between these two solutions varies over different scenarios [151]. However, direct electrification – wherever possible – seems to be the most economically efficient solution.

Due to different technical characteristics, there is inherent storage of energy in these systems at time scales that need to be instantaneously balanced in the electricity grid [152, 153]. Furthermore, dedicated storage is usually more economic in coupled sectors than in the power system²⁷. While integrated planning tools, as are commonly used for long-term scenarios, show that integrating the sectors is beneficial, they typically either assume that there are no transmission constraints within countries [152], or that the different systems are optimally coordinated both in space and time [151]. However, it is questionable whether such a linking can be efficiently achieved using a zonal pricing regime with cost-based redispatch because local opportunity costs for the use of electricity in coupled energy sectors will be difficult or even impossible to quantify in a regulatory manner. Hence, **LMPs promise to work as an efficient coordination device**.

How the concept of LMPs can be applied in a sector-coupling context is a topic of ongoing research [154]. In principle, similar forms of coordination as between electricity system operators are possible. Research on the existing coupling of natural gas and electricity networks [155] shows that a tighter co-optimization can achieve efficiency and enhance the security of supply.

LMPs markets need to be integrated with other electricity systems - both on a horizontal (cross-border) level, as well as linked to more active distribution grids. Furthermore, with the ongoing energy transition the existing integration with other sectors (e.g. gas or heat) needs to improve. Concepts for ensuring a European integration over all time frames in case of national LMPs implementations exist, with common

²⁷For example, it is usually more economical to produce hydrogen at times of low power prices, and then use it in an industrial process later, rather than storing electricity to produce hydrogen just-in-time for use in an industrial process.



Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung

auctions in all time frames as the key ingredient to ensure an efficient market coupling. TSO-DSO coordination as well as cross-sectoral coupling will become more important in future, and LMPs at the transmission level will be a solid basis for these undertakings to efficiently align local incentives over all network levels.



SynErgie PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

KOPERNIKUS

5 Long-term investments

In the long run, market participants are not restricted to planning with their existing generation capacities. They can expand or shrink, adjust the technological and local composition of their installations, develop innovative solutions, and exit or enter a market. From the regulator's point of view, the individual investment decisions should support the political objectives for the market. The German government, for example, defines "the secure supply of clean energy at a low cost" [156] as objectives.

To guarantee a reliable provision of electricity while achieving climate policy objectives, the correct decisions have to be made years in advance. Germany currently considers electricity from RES and hydrogen generated by RES as the main sources for a clean energy provision in the future. The replacement of fossil fuels and the electrification of industrial processes, heat, and transport will increase the demand for electricity, which requires further investment in generation.²⁸ Challenges arise from the intermittency of RES which need to be complemented with controllable generation or storage to provide electricity even in long periods of, e.g., a clouded sky.

This section describes challenges for long-run resource adequacy in an electricity system with a high share of intermittent RES and points out selected approaches to address them. Opportunities to recover investment costs are described, the role of price signals for investment decisions is delineated, and mechanisms to remunerate RES are discussed.

5.1 Recovery of investment costs

Long-term investments are made only if they are expected to be profitable. For example, firms can recover the investment costs for generation units by selling energy, providing ancillary services, and receiving resource adequacy remuneration.

Across Europe, countries differ in the revenue opportunities they provide. Germany relies largely on the energy market whereas France, UK, and Poland, for example, have an additional capacity market, where firms can receive payments for guaranteeing a certain supply capacity in a specified period. Hirth and Ueckerdt [158] provide a short overview of arguments for and against capacity markets. In general, an energy-only market should enable generators to recover their investment costs. Even the generator with the highest marginal costs can refinance the full costs with the revenues from times of scarce generation capacity, which yield the necessary contribution margins [159, 160, 161]. Demand response, intermittent generation, and locally differentiated prices influence price patterns, but do not change this basic principle [158, 162]. Capacity markets are introduced based on expectations of some kind of distortion of market outcomes relative to the competitive market reference point. As an example, the concerns that participants with market power raise prices above the level necessary for efficient investment as well as concerns about excessive costs for consumers during scarcity periods (as recently observed in Texas [163]) have led to price caps being introduced in all wholesale markets in Europe. These caps, in turn, can decrease price volatility and limit price peaks [164] that might be necessary for some firms to recover their investment costs. As another example, it has been argued that very high price peaks may be perceived to be so uncertain that they will be highly discounted and thus of limited relevance for investment choices; further, they may increase counter-party risks, thereby limiting opportunities for forward contracting, and thus negatively impacting investments. Capacity remuneration mechanisms are often introduced in order to account for underinvestment and ensure reliable supply. In this context, the strategic reserves continue to offer a promising third option [165]. They were implemented in Germany to secure sufficient generation capacity during the nuclear phase-out. When mechanisms to account for underinvestment are implemented, overinvestment or crowding out of more efficient investments need to be avoided. Overall, however, the discussion on capacity remuneration mechanisms can be separated from the question of zonal prices or LMPs.

Depending on the technology, the opportunities to recover investment costs may differ. For example, **RES** investments in many countries receive remuneration that is not available to fossil generation, and RES

²⁸The German Ministry of Economic Affairs and Energy in July 2021 corrected its estimates of the electricity consumption in 2030 by 13 % as compared to the estimates of March 2020 [157].





remuneration is often differentiated along technology and location. Further, in pricing zones with high shares of intermittent RES, the wholesale price received by RES tends to be below average. Due to the weather-driven local and temporal correlation of generation from the same renewable source (e.g., wind or sun), these RES technologies typically produce in times when renewable electricity is abundant and prices are low (sometimes called self-cannibalization effect). For conventional generation units, high shares of intermittent RES affect revenue streams through more volatile prices and therefore reduced number of profitable full-load hours. With increasing carbon prices, electricity market prices increase when carbon-intense generation is at the margin, which benefits low-carbon power suppliers like RES [166].²⁹ In particular, controllable low- or zero-carbon generation units, like hydropower or biomass, may profit from such price increases, although their potential for capacity expansion is often limited by resource availability.

5.2 Prices as investment signals

Long-term investment decisions are based on expected revenues, which in turn rely on expected prices. Thus, a foundation for efficient long-term investments is a functioning short-term market. Firms need to predict prices as a basis for their decisions. **Regulatory stability and reliability** are therefore important cornerstones for efficient investments. **Liquid forward markets** can accumulate market participants' expectations in forward prices, guiding investors in their decisions and allowing them to quantify and to hedge their investment risks.

Since short-term markets contribute to the creation of investment signals, a **functioning spot market design** is essential to activate resources in a cost-optimal manner at competitive prices. Any other mechanism to support long-term investments should avoid interference by distorting participation or bids at the shortterm market. Moreover, the multiplicity of investment signals created by such additional mechanisms should not create undue complexity and possibilities for exploitation.

Furthermore, with significant shares of intermittent RES, energy shortages may result more frequently from shortfalls of RES supply than from a shortage of installed total capacity in situations of peak demand. Energy shortfalls are then imminent when the sun does not shine and the wind does not blow for a sustained period of time, water reservoirs are emptied, and the remaining generation capacity does not cover demand. Remuneration schemes need to account for these **changing requirements for resource adequacy** and set incentives for investments in a technology mix that is able to satisfy demand rather than focusing on installed capacity [162, 168].

Investments that provide flexibility by allowing the fast adjustment of supply or demand can profit from price fluctuations and thus use these profits for their financing. Investments in **demand flexibility** include the adjustment of production processes by industrial consumers and adaptations in technology to automatically adjust load and to receive the necessary real-time price information. The deployment of energy-flexible technologies can reduce load peaks, relieve the grid, and reduce grid expansion requirements. It further contributes to the functioning of the system by limiting market power on the supply side when generation resources are scarce. As a result, price volatility is decreased, which reduces profitability of demand flexibility to the point where additional investments – either in more flexible demand or supply units – are not profitable. Thereby, market prices can incentivize efficient investments in demand flexibility. This can, however, be countered by incentives for not providing these and other flexibility services set by other instruments like certain network tariff schemes [169, 170, 171].

To create **incentives for investments in energy-flexible technologies**, Gómez et al. (2020) [172] propose flexible grid access, local market mechanisms for flexibility services, and cost-reflective grid tariffs. Under flexible grid access agreements, the DSO is given the right to control feed-in to the grid and withdrawals in order to operate the grid efficiently. In return, flexible market participants can be offered compensation for their flexibility, reduced connection fees, faster connection, or the opportunity to connect at all. Market mechanisms for local flexibility services can be used to procure distributed generation, demand response, or storage services to relieve grid stress. Challenges include determining demand for these services, delegating procurement responsibilities to DSOs, standardizing traded products, aggregating services, defining

²⁹See [167] for potential problems for the electricity markets due to inconsistent carbon pricing policies.



market participants and managing competition (considering the grid topology), and coordinating transmission and distribution grid levels. Cost-reflective grid tariffs, as outlined in Section 4, contrast with quantitybased tariffs in that they reflect the grid costs incurred by the behavior of market participants. To this end, they allocate incremental grid costs to those users who stress the grid at times of maximum utilization. This generates incentives to invest in the efficient use of the network.

5.3 Enhanced investment signals through local price differentiation

Capacity may not be scarce in the entire grid, but at certain locations. This can be the result of the location choice being driven by the availability or the costs of the deployed resources, and the transmission capacity from these locations to the load centers being constrained. For example, large wind farms are built where the wind blows strong and steady, like offshore or at the coast, and lignite power plants are typically built close to the mine. Thus, investment decisions have an important **local component**, which will likely become more important for the system because increased intermittent supply strengthens the stress on the grid.

Locational price signals can be generated in multiple ways. Short-term markets, charges for grid connection or grid usage, capacity remuneration, and RES remuneration schemes can incorporate local differentiation [173, 174, 175]. **Locational price components** are provided in many countries and in many varieties. They may differ, for example, in their spatial or temporal granularity, in the eligible parties, in whether they come as a penalty or as a premium, and in whether they are determined by a regulator or on a market. As an example, German auctions for RES remuneration use or have used regulatory determined regional factors that influence winner selection and remuneration payments (to level the playing field between regions or to penalize local RES oversupply) and local quotas [174, 175, 176, 177]. LMPs can be used to incentivize efficient RES location if the remuneration scheme exposes RES to these prices (see Section 2).

Locally differentiated spot market prices provide information for investment location choices and set incentives to locate to relieve the grid [178, 179]. They incorporate costs for transmission losses and congestion so that these costs are accounted for in investment decisions [174]. Building capacity in regions with higher prices can then result in higher revenues from energy sales. However, by increasing supply (which may relieve the grid) it reduces the prices in these regions. Therefore, local price variation will not be fully flattened. Brown et al. [180] find empirical indications of location choices for combustion turbines and large combined cycle gas turbines being influenced by local prices, but they conclude that local price differences are not the major driver of location decisions in Texas.

Local price differences can influence investments in demand flexibility and storage. In regions with stronger price fluctuations, temporary demand reductions or shifts and storage are generally more profitable. Temporary grid congestion generates such local price fluctuations, and a flexible demand or storage can support the system and relieve the grid best if it locates in such areas. The generation of hydrogen from RES has an incentive to locate close to the generation units if prices there are below average.

5.4 Investments in RES

For a climate-neutral EU in 2050, the share of RES has to grow (see Figure 3). The use of electricity or other RES-based energy sources like green gas to replace fossil energy in the industry further increases the need for RES capacities. RES generation is characterized by high investment costs and low or negligible variable costs, which distinguishes it from conventional generation.

Demand flexibility and storage, as well as sufficiently high carbon prices (see [166]), may counter the selfcannibalization effect and guarantee a revenue stream for RES that incentivizes investment. This may decrease the need for additional remuneration. Regulatory uncertainties linked to carbon price levels, market design, grid expansion, and other factors may however imply that investors require long-term price guarantees to finance RES projects. As only a fraction of the demand is in a position to sign long-term contracts (which are an alternative means to achieve a guaranteed long-term price), government-backed auctions for long-term contracts may thus remain essential for reaching renewable targets.³⁰

³⁰The long-term contracts can also reduce electricity costs for consumers. May et al. [181] illustrate that publicly backed contracts



Figure 3: Development of RES capacity and RES power generation 2017 to 2050 in the Transforming Energy Scenario by IRENA. The scenario describes a path to keep the rise in global temperatures below two degree Celsius. Data from https://www.irena.org/remap, July 2021.

Currently, many countries remunerate investments in RES, using a variety of mechanisms, like preferential loans, RES portfolio standards, feed-in tariffs, and premium schemes like fixed premium, sliding premium, or Contract for Difference (CfD) [174]. A common remuneration scheme allocates long-term remuneration through **auctions**, in which the firms that demand the lowest remuneration receive it. Auctions address a problem of asymmetric information: the regulator is less informed about the necessary remuneration than the firms. Auctions can reveal such information, can select the best projects (and, sometimes, technologies), and give the regulator more control over the capacities than the previously used predetermined feed-in tariffs. A total of 106 countries have used this instrument as per 2018, with increasing remunerated capacities and declining remuneration payments per energy unit over the past years [182].

Remuneration can be provided based on the project's capacity or based on the energy generated. Remuneration schemes that remunerate per unit of generated energy and usually allocate the remuneration via an auction are commonly subdivided into the **fixed premium**, the **one-sided sliding premium** (or one-way CfD) and the **CfD** (or two-sided sliding premium). These remuneration schemes can be used both in combination with zonal pricing and LMPs at the electricity markets and the basic trade-offs are the same. With one-sided sliding premium and CfD under LMPs, a natural choice of the reference price, relative to which remuneration is determined, is the local price at which the generation unit trades its generated electricity.³¹

The three market premium schemes differ in the exposure of remunerated generation units to locational market prices. On the one hand, limiting market price exposure reduces the **investment risk**, thereby decreasing capital costs and enabling entry by more diverse firms. Whereas fixed premia fully expose RES to market prices and add a fixed renumeration, one-sided sliding premia work as a price floor. CfDs largely shield investors from market price risks. As levelized investment cost of RES approach wholesale market prices, both fixed premia and sliding premia converge to zero, because investors require no support and bid zero in the auction. Thereby these premia lose their risk mitigation characteristic, whereas CfDs continue to hedge price risks [183], with estimates of reductions of levelized cost of electricity of up to 30% in case of zero bids in the one-sided sliding premia and fixed premia schemes and resulting full market price exposure [181, 183, 184].³² On the other hand, market price exposure shifts emphasis from

for difference can reduce costs per MWh of RES generation by about 30% as compared to a system where a large volume of RES projects is project financed without publicly backed remuneration mechanism.

³¹Shielding holders of existing fixed premium or one-sided sliding premium remuneration contracts from locational price differences when transitioning from a zonal to a nodal market can pose challenges, see Section 7.2.

³²It is essential to avoid regulatory risk wherever possible and to keep the market risks calculable so as to provide a stable environment for investments [185]. The optimal extent of RES exposure to market price risk, and whether it is efficient that producers and consumers or society bear this risk is being debated and may vary across technologies and their maturity [158, 183, 185, 186].



investment costs to the **market value** when selecting projects for remuneration.³³ As a result, feed-in-tariffs and premium schemes have been found to have different effects for the choice of technology, e.g., whether to install a system-friendly wind turbine that produces also with low wind speeds or a wind turbine that requires a strong wind to produce [188]. While the technology choice under the premium supported the system better than under the feed-in-tariff, it did not achieve the system-optimal level. Market-value based differentiation of remuneration, as suggested by May [188] to improve system-supportive technology choice under tariffs, could be integrated into the auctions that allocate premium schemes like CfDs and could thus create incentives for technology choice, technology specification, and locational choice.

The different remuneration schemes also differ in the information they generate and in the incentives they provide, e.g., for operation. As an example for information generation, with a fixed or a one-sided sliding market premium, a zero remuneration price would signal that RES expect to be profitable without support. Such a direct signal of **market integration** is not generated by auctions for CfDs. Furthermore, **incentives for the operation** of a RES unit can be influenced by seemingly small adjustments to a scheme. One-sided sliding premiums and CfDs use the strike price determined in the auction and a reference price to determine payments from or to the party that backs the contract. If the reference price is the market price at which the unit sells its energy, under both schemes the RES unit will feed in all the energy it can generate. If the reference price deviates from this market price, e.g., by being the average over the market prices as is often used, this can influence the operating incentives. As an example, if at some point in time the reference price is high above the strike price but the market price is low, a CfD-remunerated RES may prefer to stop feeding in energy although the market price is positive. In practice, the existing monitoring of site-specific wind speeds in the context of remuneration during periods of negative prices ([176]) would also allow for the identification and prevention of such behavior.

Moreover, the RES remuneration schemes need to be adapted to the **changing requirements**. With decreasing need for remuneration, different characteristics of the remuneration schemes come to the forefront, influencing the trade-offs between schemes, as outlined in the previous two paragraphs. In anticipation of or in reaction to changes in the environment, additional components might have to be integrated into existing schemes, e.g., requiring additional payments from project developers to capture rents from scarce sites or grid access,³⁴ pausing remuneration when prices are negative,³⁵ and a variety of local components that have already been mentioned. Such new constraints and requirements need to be carefully integrated into existing concepts without creating a distortion of incentives.

Multi-attributive auctions, in which a bid is not only evaluated by the bid price but also by other attributes relevant for bidder selection, are an alternative to a market-value based differentiation of remuneration. Multi-attributive auctions also offer flexibility for bidders. They attempt to ensure that the remuneration determined in the auction reflects the system value of the produced power. This enhances efficiency [175]. The local and technological components mentioned above are examples of such attributes, but auctions could be enhanced by further bid attributes, for example on requirements on insurance against price risks, remuneration adjustment over time, and length of the remuneration period. Further, combinatorial auctions may be considered if firms participate with multiple heterogeneous projects in an auction and request non-additive remuneration [191].³⁶

³³See [187] for an overview and for mitigating effects of remuneration schemes on market power in the intraday market. See [1] for differences of different premium schemes for bidding behavior.

³⁴This can arise with a fixed or a one-sided sliding premium (but not with a CfD) when all awarded bids for remuneration are zero and, e.g., the award of the remuneration includes a valuable grid access. For example, in Germany a second auction round for payments from firms to the government (i.e., negative remuneration), which would be conducted to differentiate between zero-bids, was part of the concept of the Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy [189]. However, in the decision on the law it was replaced by a lottery to be applied if a selection between multiple zero bids has to be made [190, 185]. The lottery does not allow firms to compete, thereby raising remuneration above the competitive level, and raises efficiency issues due to the non-differentiation between bids and incentive issues, especially if projects can be reassigned between firms after the auction.

³⁵For example, in Germany no remuneration is provided if spot market prices are negative for more than four hours [176] (and the eligibility period for remuneration is extended by these periods).

³⁶Note, however, that translating remuneration for a combination of projects to remuneration per MWh generated by the individual projects is not straightforward and can impact bidding incentives.



To increase the share and capacity of RES and to adjust to the challenges caused by their intermittency, investments in RES, in complementing supply sources, and in demand flexibility and storage will be necessary. Grid expansion combined with locational price signals manages the stress on the grid. The locally differentiated information generated by LMPs can be used to guide system-supportive investments in generation, in flexibility, and in the grid. Reliable, informative, and non-distorted price signals are necessary to guide efficient long-term investments. Functioning short-term markets are the basis of such price signals, and additional markets or remuneration schemes should be designed such that they do not distort short-term market incentives.



SynErgie PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

KOPERNIKUS

6 Digital transformation

Recent developments in information technologies allow for new ways of organizing electricity markets and systems, e.g., by making them more connected, intelligent, efficient, and reliable through increased remote communication and automation [192, 193, 194]. By doing so, information technologies add value to electricity systems and, on the one hand, "enable" novel ways to organize the interplay between the stakeholders in the electricity system and, thus, innovative market designs. However, on the other hand, information technologies need to "align" with the requirements of future electricity markets and systems and cope, e.g., with increasing decentralization and variable RES. Thus, the digital transformation is closely linked to the market design transition, in which market design options and information technologies co-evolve.

6.1 Status quo and challenges of information technology usage for the market design transition

In our previous whitepaper [1], we have outlined nine information technology classes that currently impact electricity markets and systems. These technology classes comprise sensor technologies, data transmission technologies, cloud technologies and high-performance computing, database technologies, data analytics, Artificial Intelligence (AI), digital platforms, interfaces, and the overarching field of safety, security, and privacy. Introducing these technologies in electricity systems and applying them to current, energy-related technologies positively contributes to facilitating the market design transition from zonal pricing to LMPs in Europe. For example, the different technology classes like, e.g., sensor technologies, may be applied to the existing grid infrastructure, in particular, to decentralized lower level grids (e.g., micro grids), and enable real-time feedback about grid utilization and available grid capacities. Reflecting real-time grid utilization is important in an LMP system in order to mirror grid scarcities and congestion in local market prices.

Currently, in the German electricity system there is a coexistence of legacy technologies and more progressed information technologies. Also, many new energy-related applications are emerging that build upon the exploitation of information technologies [195]. Still, many of these applications seem to be at a rather early stage [196] and are limited to the specific use case of energy trading. Given the unbundling in European countries, **energy trading ("liberalized part")** is strictly separated from the operation of **energy infrastructures ("regulated part")** with the aim of ensuring competition while still operating grids in an efficient manner. In the liberalized part, information technologies will permeate as soon as they provide a significant competitive advantage, at least if there is sufficient awareness with the respective decision makers. There are various examples of energy-related applications that use information technologies to exploit (upcoming) opportunities in electricity markets. For instance, timing-based applications can process price signals from the market and incentivize producers and consumers to provide their flexibility [197]. A more comprehensive overview of new energy-related applications enabled by digitization in the liberalized part of the electricity system are provided by Küfeoglu et al. [198] and Loock [195].

As such, we assume that – at least in the long-run – participants in the liberalized part may have an advantage in the exploitation of information technologies' potentials. In contrast, in the regulated part, the adoption of information technology is largely influenced by regulatory specifications. This results in different speeds for the implementation of information technology usage. An example for the challenges in the regulated part in the German electricity system is the planned introduction of advanced metering infrastructure (smart meter roll-out). This has been introduced by the regulator in 2015 [199] with the aim of having all metering points equipped with smart meters by 2032. To date, the German roll-out has been stopped due to concerns regarding the security of the devices, while many other European countries already have completed the introduction process [200].

In summary, the introduction of LMPs in the Germany involves different stakeholders with a very heterogeneous degree of information technology usage. While the tasks and responsibilities of major stakeholders in the regulated part (especially grid operators) may not change fundamentally by the advent of digitization, the digital transformation may bring about major changes for other market participants in the liberalized part (e.g., market platform operators). Still, market participants in the liberalized part may be able to cope with



these transformational changes as they make use of information technologies in a more agile manner and are induced to exploit the corresponding business opportunities.

A one-step LMP introduction would constitute a major change also in terms of information technology modernization and will require certain investments (e.g., in digitizing and partly replacing the current (IT-)infrastructure) that market participants have to undertake. The anticipated modernization efforts, thus, call for a **swift LMP implementation** to provide solid perspectives for the current "pioneers" (e.g., mostly the market participants from the liberalized part) in information technology usage. Next to this, also the regulated part must be enabled to benefit from advances in information technologies by **adequate regulation**, for instance to improve the information flow between different grid operators and grid levels.

6.2 Information technologies as a facilitator for LMPs

LMP systems already require a certain amount of information technology usage, e.g., for collecting and processing the necessary data to compute the dispatch. Without the usage of information technologies, LMP-based markets would not be able to function due to a lacking grid transparency in real-time [201]. Thus, information technologies serve as an enabler in this regard. Still, there are further specific use cases tied to information technologies that might mitigate potential disadvantages that are often associated with LMPs. Thus, future **information technologies serve as a facilitator** on top of the general enabling function. Examples for such facilitating function are:

- 1. Addressing the challenge of higher price volatility by better **price forecasting**: The expected increase in price uncertainty and price volatility induced by LMPs [202] is both an opportunity and a challenge. For flexible market participants, the increasing volatility offers higher revenue potentials. Meanwhile, advances in data analytics and machine learning, e.g., by the help of neural networks, can further improve price forecasting and also allow an economic use of forecasting algorithms for specific nodal prices for companies [203].
- 2. Information technologies can enable LMPs with high temporal and regional granularity and allow for participation in regionally resolved markets at **lower transaction costs** [204]. Reduced transaction costs may attract more market participants and, thus, alleviate concerns of low liquidity [205]. Moreover, novel algorithms with increased performance allow to compute LMPs also on the distribution level [206]. To date, a full implementation of LMPs on the distribution grid level (DLMPs) based on mathematical optimization seems to be infeasible due to a lack of adequate algorithms [201]. Further progress in **optimization algorithms** and computational power might help to enable the LMP introduction also on this level in the future.
- 3. Addressing the problem of market power abuse: Market power and collusive behavior is seen as another challenge that needs to be considered when locational price signals are implemented. The use of information technologies allows for more efficient market monitoring and can also facilitate the detection of "undesired" behavior in such markets, which is increasingly relevant in fine-granular markets. Especially a combination of AI-based technologies, e.g., for pattern recognition and anomalies detection, and Distributed Ledger Technologies (DLT), e.g., the blockchain technology, can help in this context to ensure a high degree of **automation** and to implement appropriate **trust mechanisms** that enable competitive and efficient electricity trading.
- 4. Digitization also increases the importance of consistent market designs, like LMPs, that avoid gaming opportunities associated with redispatch in zonal pricing systems. Decentralized algorithms might otherwise individually or in unanticipated interactions reduce efficiency of market outcomes or even put system security at risk (Inc-Dec gaming).

Still, an increased usage of information technologies also brings new open questions that need to be addressed. First, information technology is a driver of electricity demand by itself [207], especially computationintensive technologies like DLT contribute to electricity consumption, so there is always a trade-off between mere technology induced consumption and additional electricity demand [208]. Second, the increase of potential attack points for energy systems also increase the requirements for data security and resilience against external attacks [209]. Third, in critical infrastructures like the electricity system there will always be





a coexistence of technical legacy systems that are gradually replaced by more recent information technologies, making the orchestration of "old" and "new" technologies challenging.

As such, it is not an automatism that the introduction of new information technologies always increases the efficiency of the electricity system. It is important to use the potentials of information technologies in an efficient and effective way, but not having information technologies as an end in itself.

6.3 Reconsideration of IT-based market roles in an LMP system

During the market design transition, also the distinction between market participants, their market role, and their respective attributes (i.e., their assigned tasks and responsibilities) are important points to consider. Here, market participants refer to legal entities or natural persons that are active in electricity markets, e.g., generation companies or (industrial) electricity consumers. These market participants usually fulfill a certain Information Technology (IT)-based role that comprises, e.g., an interface for communication with other market roles and follows a predefined communication protocol [210]. Within this IT-based market role, market participants are assigned certain tasks and responsibilities as role attributes.

In the course of the LMP market design transition, however, these IT-based market roles may change, leading to a reconsideration of market roles and their respective attributes, i.e., assigned tasks and responsibilities. This means that established market participants will continue to exist, but with potentially **altered IT-based roles, attributes, and relationships** to other market participants [207].

For instance, as the transition to LMPs quite naturally alters market clearing, the role of **market operators** could change. So far, market operators – represented, e.g., by power exchanges – are mainly responsible for matching aggregated electricity supply and demand and computing the market clearing price and quantities. As discussed in Section 3.1, one of several options in a future LMP system is for market operators to increasingly take into account available grid capacities and jointly determine market outcomes and physical dispatch using the above-mentioned digital tools. Thus, the role of market operators would change to a more integrated role, e.g., similar to the position of an ISO that not only administers electricity markets, but also parts of the electric grid and therefore integrates the tasks and responsibilities of various market roles. Depending on the concrete design of such an integrated ISO-like market role, the technical infrastructure of electricity trading will need to adapt involving, e.g., new trading platforms, market clearing algorithms as well as trading products.

Moreover, when transitioning to LMPs, the role of Balancing Responsible Parties (BRP), who are currently matching supply and demand in their respective portfolio and region, may change as well. This may be the case, as LMPs effectively account for physical network constraints and reduce the need for physical network balancing and – in the case of BRP – also for economic balancing [211]. Thus, existing market roles like BRP may develop further, such that they closely integrate (physical) network operation and (economic) balancing.

As another example, market roles like, e.g., **electricity consumers**, may change in a (digital) market design featuring LMPs. In particular, electricity consumers (like industrial companies) can more actively participate in electricity markets by the help of information technologies and a more decentralized market environment with BRP. Their role as passive electricity consumers might thus change to a more active role (e.g., "electricity trader" or hybrid "prosumer"), engaging in market interactions and procuring electricity directly from LMP markets. However, this requires adequate support through information technologies, e.g., in the optimization of electric vehicle charging [204].

Besides market roles, the transition to LMPs may also alter the attributes (i.e., completely new tasks and responsibilities) assigned to different roles. Since the transition to a market design with LMPs also entails a digital transformation, e.g., in the form of advanced smart-meter infrastructure, market participants will face enormous amounts of data [212]. This entails new tasks for grid operators in the form of data management and security processes. As a result, their performed tasks and responsibilities extend from managing infrastructure to **managing data**. In this regard, grid operators may adopt a "Utility 4.0" market role that acts as digitized (public) service provider that closely addresses the individual needs of electricity consumers and other market participants.



During the market design transition, policymakers, researchers, and practitioners need to address the question of how IT-based market roles evolve *precisely* and which new interfaces and interactions emerge between the different roles. In particular, this involves reconsidering the specific tasks and responsibilities attributed to market roles, while ensuring continued existence of the respective market participants, i.e., private firms or public utilities. Future research may provide additional insight in the evolution of IT-based market roles, e.g., by gathering empirical evidence on market roles and their (changing) attributes.



Figure 4: Align – enable relationship of market design and information technologies: information technologies enable innovative market designs, but, at the same time, need to align to new technical requirements

As outlined in this section, information technologies perform a dual "align – enable" relationship in light of a market design transition towards LMP. This means that information technologies, on the one hand, enable new market designs like LMPs but, on the other hand, also need to align to the new technical requirements involved.

As a result, policymakers and regulators need to be aware of this duality and rethink IT-based market roles, which may, ultimately, change the way (future) electricity systems are composed and governed. Thus, market design and the accompanying regulatory framework need to actively govern not only the market design transition, but also the digital transformation involved. To effectively exploit the potential of information technologies in the market design transition, a suitable **regulatory framework** needs to be in place, which does not restrict but supports the enabling function of information technologies. Only if information technologies are allowed to develop freely (while still maintaining privacy and ethical requirements), they may unfold their full potential concerning the implementation of an LMP system.

Therefore, jointly considering the market design transition and the corresponding digital transformation allows to effectively govern the transition process as well as future, decentralized LMP markets. Thus, policymakers may actively shape the transition process, instead of merely reacting ex-post to new technical developments.



7 Accompanying policy instruments and regulatory framework

This section discusses accompanying policy instruments and the regulatory framework, e.g., for grid expansion or market power mitigation. While there is no clear demarcation between electricity market design and accompanying policies, we focus here on accompanying policies that address key concerns of market participants, policy makers, and energy consumers involving the distributional effects of an LMP pricing system, including the abuse of market power. This section examines the expected extent of such effects and discusses complementary policy measures that may be necessary to address these concerns.

7.1 Distributional impacts of LMPs

In principle, LMPs could lead to price differences between nodes. However, as also discussed in Section 2, studies on the introduction of LMPs in Germany [53] based on historical data show that - while in a few hours significant price differences exist (which incentivize locally efficient behavior) - over longer periods (e.g., a week or the entire year) price differences between nodes are rather small. They rarely exceed 2 EUR/MWh, even in weeks with higher price differences, such as winter weeks. Looking into future years, with possibly higher congestion levels, a study by Schmidt & Zinke [35] focuses on wind power investments under zonal and nodal pricing and finds that in 2030 (assuming exogenous grid, PV, and offshore wind investment) the majority of nodal prices for demand are in the range of 60 to 65 EUR/MWh and thus price differences are in most cases smaller than 5 EUR/MWh (with a minority of prices up to about 75 EUR/MWh and down to 43 EUR/MWh, reflecting price differences of 10-20 EUR/MWh on average). So while strong locational incentives are given for a minority of nodes (see Section 2 on electrolyzer locations), for a majority of nodes the distributional impacts are rather low. While zonal study results cannot be directly compared to LMPs, they can give an indication of averaged price differences and developments over time. A study on zonal north-south splits by Egerer et al. [213] finds average price differences of 0.4 EUR/MWh to 1.7 EUR/MWh (for the basis years 2012 and 2015), while a more recent study by Fraunholz et al. [214] finds initial price differences of 8.1 EUR/MWh, which decrease as grids are extended.

Overall, these can be be considered small differences, especially **compared to existing tariff differences in distribution grids** (cf. [215]) which reach up to 64.8 EUR/MWh for industrial consumers between the most and least expensive distribution grid in Germany (122 EUR/MWh difference for household consumers), and still reach 12.8 EUR/MWh, on average, for industrial consumers between the most expensive state (Schleswig-Holstein) and the least costly state (Saarland) (40.7 EUR/MWh difference for household consumers).

If policy makers consider it necessary to compensate for the moderate local price differences from LMPs, several approaches to mitigate distributional impacts can be considered. As discussed in Section 2, **Financial Transmission Rights (FTRs)** can be allocated to consumers and producers to offset distributional impacts. An allocation of FTRs based on historical production (or consumption) volumes can offset almost all distributional impacts on the demand side, and a large share on part of conventional generation [53].

Due to their varying output characteristics, renewable generators can be less well compensated via FTR obligations³⁷ (i.e., FTR Contracts for Difference). While FTR options³⁸ might be a suitable alternative, they suffer from severe drawbacks in terms of revenue adequacy and the amount of FTR contracts that can be allocated. Hence, addressing the concerns of RES generators via an adaptation of renewable remuneration mechanisms seems to be the more promising route (see Section 7.2). Importantly, renewable policy (specifically via CfDs) may also be used to address the concern of industrial users to gain access to long-term contracts for affordable low-carbon electricity, which is a topic that goes beyond the hedging of locational price risks (as discussed in Section 5).

³⁷An FTR obligation is usually defined as the baseload difference between two nodes, or between a trading hub and a node. It pays out irrespective of whether the owner generates power or not.

³⁸Contracts that allow, but do not force generators to sell at the price of a certain node

7.2 Transitioning of existing renewable policies

KOPERNIKUS

Die Zukunft unserer Energie

To determine the need for adjustment of existing renewable remuneration mechanisms in Germany, a distinction between small-scale installations with a feed-in tariff and large-scale installations under the current sliding premium regime needs to be made. Existing **feed-in tariffs** do not need to be adjusted as they are independent from electricity market prices and have little to no flexibility to react to prices.

For larger scale installations supported by a **sliding premium** regime, regulatory credibility requires that states should honor their previous policies. Currently, the sliding premium system pays to RES projects the price difference between the reference price, which is defined as the monthly average of day-ahead market values of all installations in the respective technology group (wind or photovoltaic), and the strike price that was determined in an auction or for older projects was administratively set. The remainder needs to be earned by direct sales of renewable electricity on power markets (often done via aggregators), with balancing responsibility resting on RES (or their aggregators). With the introduction of LMPs, however, the renewable generator is not exposed to a uniform zonal price anymore, but to the node that it is connected to, which may have quite different market values than under uniform pricing.

As a result, a transition to LMPs without any adjustments to the renewable remuneration mechanisms would impact the financial viability or profitability of existing renewable projects, depending on how the existing policy is transitioned. Currently, sliding premia are defined on the average market value of a technology group over a month, i.e., the payment is the difference between the market premium and the weighted technology basket price. The remaining revenue needs to be earned on the electricity market. A direct transfer of this concept (with a weighted basket price and individual responsibility to sell at local market prices) would result in large welfare effects: A project with a sliding premium on a local reference price located in a region with lower LMPs would forgo revenues, while a project in a region with higher LMPs would incur additional profits. At the same time, RES would be exposed to an increased local balancing risk. One option is to transfer the sliding premium to hourly contracts-for-difference with their existing strike price and the respective nodal price as underlying. This avoids excessive profits from the transition while maintaining a direct market link to the local price of the RES project. However, the option value of the sliding premia in case of high market prices would be lost for market participants. Another option would be to maintain the sliding premium, defined on a synthetic German-wide market value of RES, but substitute the responsibility to individually market the electricity at the local price, with earnings at the basket price level. The individual power injections at the nodes could instead be collected by the TSOs. Additional research is needed to investigate these and other options in more detail.

7.3 Creation of a pro-active and automated market power mitigation

As already discussed in the previous whitepaper, LMPs in principle increase the level of competition across all market participants compared to zonal pricing. This is mainly due to the more efficient and flexible allocation of grid capacity which increases the elasticity of net demand and, thus, reduces the profitability of exercising market power.

However, in particular in small load pockets, specific generation assets can be in a pivotal situation, e.g., essential to meet demand. This is the case both in nodal and in zonal pricing systems. Currently, the German market design envisages cost-based redispatch, e.g., mandates these generation assets to produce if they have not already scheduled power production, and then remunerates the assets based on audited costs. In an LMP system, different market power mitigation procedures have been established and are sometimes even combined to address the situation [216]. The introduction of such a mechanism would also be advisable in the context of LMPs in Germany, enabled by underlying digital tools as described in Section 6. First, **bid-caps** based on audited, pre-negotiated, or competitive benchmark prices [216] could apply automatically to generation assets if they are located in a load pocket with largely binding import constraints (either determined by an automated pivotal supplier rule, or by the "conduct and impact" approach [216]). Second, **market power monitoring** is already gradually being improved with increased transparency requirements. This information can be used on a more ongoing basis to identify bidding mistakes as well as strategic bidding behavior. Unit-based bidding will significantly improve the quality of such a monitoring compared to what is possible under current portfolio-based bidding. This will be particularly important with any further



increases of wind and solar power generation, as this inherently increases intraday trading volumes and reduces the market power mitigating effect of longer-term contractual arrangements [217].

7.4 Grid expansion

While LMPs efficiently make use of the existing network resources, this does not change the **fundamental need of an optimally-sized (i.e., welfare-maximizing) electricity grid**. Indeed, Perez-Arriaga et. al. [147] showed that, due to lumpiness of investments (and further reasons), income from nodal congestion rents covers only 25% of total costs of a representative highly meshed transmission grid. As a result, network planning and regulation in LMP systems is, in practice, not fundamentally different from zonal systems, with a common planning regime and regulated revenue to cover transmission costs [218]. Nonetheless, the information of LMPs can be utilized in such a planning process, or enable individually profitable merchant investments [218].

With the introduction of LMPs, accompanying policies and changes to the regulatory regime may be needed. Distributional impacts from LMPs are likely to be small for most market participants, and may be effectively compensated via the allocation of FTRs. Existing renewable policies may need to be adjusted in order to avoid windfall profits, or unexpected losses, with several policy options available. While locational market power exists both in nodal and zonal systems, the strategies to address it are different. Zonal systems employ cost-based compensation in redispatch, whereas LMP systems can more transparently identify and mitigate abuses using pro-active and automated market power mitigation tools. The grid expansion planning and regulation is not fundamentally different in zonal and LMP systems; however, the planning may benefit from transparently available LMPs.



KOPERNIKUS SynErgie >>> PROJEKTE Die Zukunft unserer Energie

8 Policy implications

As outlined in the previous whitepaper [1], it is likely that the rapid expansion of RES will put a strain on the existing grid infrastructure. An efficient grid usage will be a key component of a successful energy transition. We therefore recommend that Germany introduces LMPs in a one-step transition, driven by fundamental changes in the energy system as well as new information technology. While such a transition is associated with certain costs, experiences of past LMP implementations [219, 220] show that the benefits of introducing an LMP system in terms of efficiency gains and consumer welfare outweigh the implementation costs of developing and adjusting systems on part of TSOs, power exchanges, and other market participants (often within a single year of operation, in all cases over a longer-term horizon).

This section summarizes the policy implications from the previous sections, outlining a long-term vision for a revised German and European market design. Furthermore, we discuss no-regret market design options for improvements of the current system which at the same time also enable a later implementation of LMPs.

8.1 A vision for a revised market design

This whitepaper's vision is to have a **locationally and temporally fine grained market** in Germany that enables all potential players and technologies to participate using modern information technologies, thus enhancing **competition** and **efficiency** in the electricity system, whilst improving **system security**, **limiting distributional impacts**, and maintaining a **high integration** in the common European electricity market – as the basis for, e.g., a sustainable and competitive industry in Germany.

In order to achieve these objectives, Germany will need to reform parts of the electricity market (see Section 3): The core element of such a reform are **locationally and temporally fine grained prices**, at first at the transmission grid level. They can be subsequently extended to lower voltage levels, possibly using simplified user interfaces. The central markets for short-term trading include:

- 1. A final real-time auction
- 2. Several intraday auctions
- 3. A day-ahead auction

Central to this market design is the final **real-time market**, which defines the clearing prices that determine production and demand across all nodes of the system and the remuneration for all energy transactions not covered by agreements in preceding markets. The preceding markets are, in effect, forward markets to enable a coordination of production. While the day-ahead market is the first market to coordinate the commitment of units, several intraday auctions are utilized to let the market adjust to resolving uncertainty around demand and renewable production.

All markets should be **co-optimized** with the procurement and provision of ancillary services, and utilize standing multi-part bids in order for all market participants to offer their full capabilities to all relevant market services, while minimizing transaction costs.

The clearing of markets and resulting prices should ensure that overall welfare and **market efficiency** is maximized. It progresses in network modeling and integrates active network controlling devices. The pricing rules should give efficient short- and long-term incentives for all market participants.

Information technologies will play an important enabler role to implement an efficient LMP system, for example to leverage the potential of more active consumers and smaller market participants. This, however, requires that a suitable regulatory framework is put in place, which does not restrict but supports the enabling function of information technologies.

Several **trading hubs** should be established, serving as focal points for **liquid trading of derivative prod-ucts**. Importantly, a "national hub" would need to be defined as a reference point for existing contracts on the zonal price. Secondly, regular FTR auctions should be conducted to create a solid primary market for financial transmission rights, that enable all market participants to hedge their locational price risks. A





secondary market will ensure trading opportunities between auctions. In order to allow for a broad market participation, financial regulation currently hindering participation needs to be revised. The regulation in member states and on the EU-level in MiFID II has to be adjusted, so that trading of derivatives on system prices is enabled for all market participants (subject to a requirement of prudent risk management).

While introducing the LMP market design, the **tight integration with the European markets** should be ensured (see Section 4). Under such a continued integration, and with growing shares of RES, both the country which introduces a nodal market and its zonal neighbors are likely to benefit [133]. Several principal mechanisms to couple zonal and nodal systems exist at the day-ahead, intraday, and real-time stages, with coupled European auctions playing a central role over all time horizons. These options should be investigated and developed further.

In the future, more and more active participants, including industrial demand flexibility, will be located at the distribution grid level. Nodal pricing even on the transmission grid level alone can help align actions on the distribution grid with system needs. Nonetheless, a tighter **coordination between TSOs and DSOs** will be necessary, to also dynamically consider system needs on the distribution grid level. This can be achieved by either extending the current responsibilities of TSOs, or by vertically coupling distribution level markets with the wholesale market (see Section 4). Further research should be conducted to find engineering and market solutions to this coordination challenge.

LMPs may lead to limited **distributional impacts**, with locational price differences probably below the levels of existing differences in distribution grid tariffs in Germany. Such distributional impacts can be offset using the allocation of FTRs for consumers and conventional producers. Existing renewables remuneration mechanisms can be adjusted in the transition to an LMP system, to account for the change in the market that underlies the contracts and the associated redistribution of profits.

8.2 No-regret reforms in the current system as an enabler of LMPs

While there are good arguments to perform the transition to locationally fined-grained prices in a single step rather than via subsequent splitting into more and more zones, several other measures can be incrementally introduced to prepare for the shift to LMPs, as well as to improve the efficiency in the current zonal system.

- > An increased use of intraday auctions (see Section 4), up to real-time markets, can improve zonal markets in terms of liquidity, market power resilience, static allocation efficiency, and efficient usage of cross-zonal capacity.
- > Technology-specific multi-part bidding, enabled by regular auctions, allow participants to fully express their capabilities to the market. This enables efficient integrated arbitrage over several time periods, increasing efficiency under uncertainty [221] and lowering participatory barriers for market participants.
- > Co-optimization of energy and ancillary services, enabled by auctions and multi-part bidding, leverages efficiency improvements, as a simultaneous clearing allows market participants to allocate their capabilities to the best paying service, rather than needing to arbitrage in two sequential markets without the possibility for recourse.
- > Shifting to financial balancing groups, instead of physical balancing groups, with corresponding adjustments of the imbalancing rules, can improve system stability without penalizing balancing responsible parties or favoring larger portfolios (see Section 3.1.1).
- > Adjustments of the MiFID II directive and national implementations can allow for a broader participation of all market players in derivative trading for hedging purposes (under requirements of prudent risk management).
- > Exploring how TSO-DSO cooperation can be coordinated in an LMP system as opposed to the current zonal system promises upsides in the long run. In addition to traditional analytical and computational approaches, this could also include the definition of test regions against a (virtual) wholesale power market design with locational pricing.



Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung

8.3 A pathway towards implementation

Figure 5 illustrates a pathway towards the implementation of LMPs in Germany. The proposed measures are separated between key steps to foster the introduction of LMPs and parallel accompanying policies that contribute to a future-proof market design.



Figure 5: Pathway towards an implementation of LMPs

Starting in the reference year 0, an increased number of **intraday auctions** – jointly introduced on an EU level – would augment the current market design by providing transparent price signals and increasing liquidity. Technology-specific **multi-part bidding** paves the way for unit-based bidding and could build on existing multi-part bidding frameworks under EUPHEMIA (e.g., shifting from block bids to scalable complex orders). It seems reasonable to already announce that, in the event of a transition to LMPs, longer-term contracts will be referenced to a **trading hub** based on a load-weighted average German electricity price. Moreover, the adjustment of the **MiFID II directive** could be initiated to allow municipal utilities an effective hedging of (future) basis risks. The **grid planning** should take into account the transition to LMPs, and a consistent regulatory framework for the usage of **information technologies** could be facilitated. The following year 1 could involve an introduction of financial instead of physical balancing groups and a reform of **imbalance pricing** to enable unit-based balancing. The **remuneration of RES** could be adjusted in a way to prepare it for the transition to LMPs, e.g., as part of an EEG reform. The **co-optimization** of energy and ancillary services could be initiated in year 2, as well as regional testings of **functional interfaces between TSOs and DSOs**.

Finally, based on these preparatory measures, **LMPs** could be introduced along with **FTRs**. This final implementation should be based on preceding consultation phases between relevant stakeholders. Moreover, the technical development of robust clearing methods should be initiated earlier and aligned with European market coupling. Overall, the proposed pathway to implementation is ambitious and requires the cooperation of many stakeholders. Therefore, a timely and target-oriented transition to an LMP system can only be administered with **strong political support**.

In view of a rapid expansion of RES and likely scarcities of grid capacities, an implementation of an LMP





system in Germany promises many upsides and can be a cornerstone for a sustainable electricity system, economic competitiveness, and a decarbonized economy and society. The transition to LMPs constitutes a complex undertaking, but a consistent and enabling market design paves the way for an economically and ecologically sustainable future with an affordable, reliable, and carbon-neutral supply of electricity.



References

- [1] Amir Ashour Novirdoust, Martin Bichler, Caroline Bojung, Hans Ulrich Buhl, Gilbert Fridgen, Vitali Gretschko, Lisa Hanny, Johannes Knörr, Felipe Maldonado, Karsten Neuhoff, Christoph Neumann, Marion Ott, Jörn C. Richstein, Maximilian Rinck, Michael Schöpf, Paul Schott, Amelie Sitzmann, Johannes Wagner, Jonathan Wagner, and Martin Weibelzahl. Electricity spot market design 2030– 2050. Whitepaper, 2021. https://doi.org/10.24406/fit-n-621457.
- [2] Claudia Kemfert. The economic costs of climate change, 2005.
- [3] Benjamin M. Sanderson and Brian C. O'Neill. Assessing the costs of historical inaction on climate change. *Scientific reports*, 10(1):9173, 2020.
- [4] European Commission. Clean energy for all europeans, 2019.
- [5] Bundesministerium für Wirtschaft und Energie. Integrierter Nationaler Energie- und Klimaplan.
- [6] BMWi. Making a success of the energy transition: On the road to a secure, clean and affordable energy supply, 2015.
- [7] George Liberopoulos and Panagiotis Andrianesis. Critical review of pricing schemes in markets with non-convex costs. *Operations Research*, 64(1):17–31, 2016.
- [8] Ehsan Reihani, Mahdi Motalleb, Matsu Thornton, and Reza Ghorbani. A novel approach using flexible scheduling and aggregation to optimize demand response in the developing interactive grid market architecture. *Applied energy*, 183:445–455, 2016.
- [9] EU. Impact assessment study on downstream flexibility, price flexibility, demand response & smart metering. Technical Report ENER/B3/2015-641, 2016.
- [10] Alexander M. Smith and Marilyn A. Brown. Demand response: A carbon-neutral resource? *Energy*, 85:10–22, 2015.
- [11] Mingtao Yao, Zhaoguang Hu, Ning Zhang, Wei Duan, and Jian Zhang. Low-carbon benefits analysis of energy-intensive industrial demand response resources for ancillary services. *Journal of Modern Power Systems and Clean Energy*, 3(1):131–138, 2015.
- [12] Marco R.M. Cruz, Desta Z. Fitiwi, Sérgio F. Santos, and João P.S. Catalão. A comprehensive survey of flexibility options for supporting the low-carbon energy future. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 97:338–353, 2018.
- [13] Michael J. Fisher. Integrating Demand-Side Resources into the Electric Grid: Economic and Environmental Considerations. PhD thesis, Carnegie Mellon University, 2017.
- [14] Luis Mundaca, Diana Ürge-Vorsatz, and Charlie Wilson. Demand-side approaches for limiting global warming to 1.5 °C. *Energy Efficiency*, 12(2):343–362, 2019.
- [15] Juan Manuel Alemany, Bartlomiej Arendarski, Pio Lombardi, and Przemyslaw Komarnicki. Accentuating the renewable energy exploitation: Evaluation of flexibility options. *International Journal of Electrical Power & Energy Systems*, 102:131–151, 2018.
- [16] Bo Zeng, Jianhua Zhang, Xu Yang, Jianhui Wang, Jun Dong, and Yuying Zhang. Integrated planning for transition to low-carbon distribution system with renewable energy generation and demand response. *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, 29(3):1153–1165, 2014.
- [17] Markus Fleschutz, Markus Bohlayer, Marco Braun, Gregor Henze, and Michael D. Murphy. The effect of price-based demand response on carbon emissions in european electricity markets: The importance of adequate carbon prices. *Applied Energy*, 295:117040, 2021.
- [18] E. T. Lau, Q. Yang, L. Stokes, G. A. Taylor, A. B. Forbes, P. Clarkson, P. S. Wright, and V. N. Livina. Carbon savings in the uk demand side response programmes. *Applied Energy*, 159:478–489, 2015.



- [19] Andreas Bublitz, Dogan Keles, Florian Zimmermann, Christoph Fraunholz, and Wolf Fichtner. A survey on electricity market design: Insights from theory and real-world implementations of capacity remuneration mechanisms. *Energy Economics*, 80:1059–1078, 2019.
- [20] Steven Stoft. Power system economics. Journal of Energy Literature, 8:94-99, 2002.
- [21] William W Hogan et al. On an "energy only" electricity market design for resource adequacy, 2005.
- [22] Peter Cramton. Electricity market design. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 33(4):589-612, 2017.
- [23] Ignacio Herrero Gallego, Pablo Rodilla Rodriguez, and Carlos Batlle Lopez. *Market mechanisms and pricing rules to enhance low-carbon electricity markets efficiency*. Madrid, 2018.
- [24] Severin Borenstein and James Bushnell. The US electricity industry after 20 years of restructuring. *Annu. Rev. Econ.*, 7(1):437–463, 2015.
- [25] John Kwoka. Restructuring the US electric power sector: A review of recent studies. *Review of Industrial Organization*, 32(3-4):165–196, 2008.
- [26] William W Hogan. Electricity market restructuring: reforms of reforms. *Journal of Regulatory Economics*, 21(1):103–132, 2002.
- [27] Guillermo Palma Behnke, Rodrigo Ernesto Jiménez Estévez and Ignacio Alarcón Arias. *Las energías renovables no convencionales en el mercado eléctrico chileno*. Comisión Nacional de Energía, 2009.
- [28] Ni Lei, Lanyun Chen, Chuanwang Sun, and Yuan Tao. Electricity market creation in China: Policy options from political economics perspective. *Sustainability*, 10(5):1481, 2018.
- [29] Roger E Bohn, Michael C Caramanis, and Fred C Schweppe. Optimal pricing in electrical networks over space and time. *The Rand Journal of Economics*, pages 360–376, 1984.
- [30] Hung-Po Chao and Stephen Peck. A market mechanism for electric power transmission. *Journal of regulatory economics*, 10(1):25–59, 1996.
- [31] William W Hogan. Contract networks for electric power transmission. *Journal of regulatory economics*, 4(3):211–242, 1992.
- [32] Ignacio Herrero, Pablo Rodilla, and Carlos Batlle. Evolving bidding formats and pricing schemes in USA and Europe day-ahead electricity markets. *Energies*, 13(19):5020, 2020.
- [33] International Renewable Energy Agency IRENA. Demand-side flexibility for power sector transformation- analytical brief. Technical report, IRENA, 2019. https://www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/Publication/2019/Dec/IRENA_Demand-side_flexibility_2019.pdf.
- [34] Georgios Antonopoulos, Silvia Vitiello, Gianluca Fulli, and Marcelo Masera. *Nodal pricing in the European internal electricity market*, volume 30155 of *EUR*. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, 2020.
- [35] Lukas Schmidt and Jonas Zinke. One price fits all? Wind power expansion under uniform and nodal pricing in Germany. Technical report, EWI Working Paper, 2020.
- [36] Marek Adamec, Michaela Indrakova, and Pavel Pavlatka. Market coupling and price coordination between power exchanges. In *10th IAEE European Conference, Vienna Austria*, volume 7. Citeseer, 2009.
- [37] Leonardo Meeus, Leen Vandezande, Stijn Cole, and Ronnie Belmans. Market coupling and the importance of price coordination between power exchanges. *Energy*, 34(3):228–234, 2009.
- [38] Agency for the Cooperation of Energy Regulators. Joint ACER-CEER Response to European Commission's Consultation on New Energy Market Design, 2015.



- [39] Angela Holzmann, Lukas Zwieb, Karina Knaus, Alexander Harrucksteiner, and Altan Sahin. Mehr Transparenz für den Stromhandel im Flow-Based Market Coupling: Barrieren, Lösungen und Schlüsselindikatoren.
- [40] Martin Bichler and Stefan Waldherr. Core and pricing equilibria in combinatorial exchanges. *Economics Letters*, 157:145–147, 2017.
- [41] Leonardo Meeus, Karolien Verhaegen, and Ronnie Belmans. Block order restrictions in combinatorial electric energy auctions. *European journal of operational research*, 196(3):1202–1206, 2009.
- [42] Frank A Wolak. Market design in an intermittent renewable future: Cost recovery with zero-marginalcost resources. *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, 19(1):29–40, 2021.
- [43] Veronika Grimm, Bastian Rückel, Christian Sölch, and Gregor Zöttl. The impact of market design on transmission and generation investment in electricity markets. *Energy Economics*, page 104934, 2020.
- [44] Martin Weibelzahl. Nodal, zonal, or uniform electricity pricing: how to deal with network congestion. *Frontiers in Energy*, 11(2):210–232, 2017.
- [45] IRENA. Market design: Innovation landscape, 2019.
- [46] William W. Hogan. Financial Transmission Right Formulations. 2002.
- [47] Frank Obermüller. Build wind capacities at windy locations? Assessment of system optimal wind locations. *EWI Working Paper*, (17/09), 2017.
- [48] Sonja Babrowski, Patrick Jochem, and Wolf Fichtner. Electricity storage systems in the future German energy sector. *Computers & Operations Research*, 66:228–240, 2016.
- [49] Frederik Vom Scheidt, Jingyi Qu, Philipp Staudt, Dharik S. Mallapragada, and Christof Weinhardt. Integrating Hydrogen in Single-Price Electricity Systems: The Effects of Spatial Economic Signals.
- [50] Mirjam Ambrosius, Veronika Grimm, Christian Sölch, and Gregor Zöttl. Investment incentives for flexible demand options under different market designs. *Energy Policy*, 118:372–389, 2018.
- [51] Joachim Bertsch, Simeon Hagspiel, and Lisa Just. Congestion management in power systems. *Journal of Regulatory Economics*, 50(3):290–327, Dec 2016.
- [52] Joachim Bertsch, Tom Brown, Simeon Hagspiel, and Lisa Just. The relevance of grid expansion under zonal markets. *The Energy Journal*, 38(5), 2017.
- [53] Friedrich Kunz, Karsten Neuhoff, and Juan Rosellón. FTR allocations to ease transition to nodal pricing: An application to the German power system. *Energy Economics*, 60:176 185, 2016.
- [54] Andrea Herbst, Felipe Toro, Felix Reitze, and Eberhard Jochem. Introduction to energy systems modelling. *Swiss Society of Economics and Statistics*, 2012(148 (2)):111–135, 2012.
- [55] G Antonopoulos, S Vitiello, G Fulli, and M Masera. Nodal pricing in the european internal electricity market. Technical Report JRC119977, European Commission, 2020.
- [56] David P. Brown, Jay Zarnikau, and Chi-Keung Woo. Does locational marginal pricing impact generation investment location decisions? An analysis of Texas's wholesale electricity market. *Journal of Regulatory Economics*, 58(2):99–140, 2020.
- [57] Vincent Rious, Jean-Michel Glachant, Yannick Perez, and Philippe Dessante. The role of transmission investment in the coordination between generation and transmission in the liberalized power systems. *Post-Print*, (hal-00423036), 2009.
- [58] Antonella Battaglini, Nadejda Komendantova, Patricia Brtnik, and Anthony Patt. Perception of barriers for expansion of electricity grids in the european union. *Energy Policy*, 47:254–259, 2012.



- [59] Valentin Bertsch, Margeret Hall, Christof Weinhardt, and Wolf Fichtner. Public acceptance and preferences related to renewable energy and grid expansion policy: Empirical insights for germany. *Energy*, 114:465–477, 2016.
- [60] Scott M Harvey and William W Hogan. Nodal and zonal congestion management and the exercise of market power. *Harvard University*, page 21, 2000.
- [61] Anthony Giacomoni, Keyur Patel, and Cheryl Mae Velasco. Price formation education 3: Reserves and co-optimization, 2018.
- [62] California ISO. 2019 annual report on market issues & performance, 2020.
- [63] IRENA. Adapting market design to high shares of variable renewable energy, 2017.
- [64] ENTSO-E. Options for the design of European electricity markets in 2030: Discussion paper for stakeholder consultation.
- [65] Frank A. Wolak. The role of efficient pricing in enabling a low-carbon electricity sector. *Economics of Energy & Environmental Policy*, 8(2), 2019.
- [66] Reinier A. C. van der Veen and Rudi A. Hakvoort. The electricity balancing market: Exploring the design challenge. *Utilities Policy*, 43:186–194, December 2016.
- [67] José Pablo Chaves-Ávila, Reinier A. C. van der Veen, and Rudi A. Hakvoort. The interplay between imbalance pricing mechanisms and network congestions Analysis of the German electricity market. *Utilities Policy*, 28:52–61, March 2014.
- [68] Karsten Neuhoff, Sophia Wolter, and Sebastian Schwenen. Power markets with renewables: New perspectives for the european target model. *Energy Journal*, 37, 2016.
- [69] Karsten Neuhoff. Balancing Responsibility: What model works for Europe? Technical report, DIW Berlin, 2015.
- [70] William Hogan. Restructuring the electricity market: Institutions for network systems. *Harvard University, April,* 1999.
- [71] Vincent Rious, Jean-Michel Glachant, Yannick Perez, and Philippe Dessante. The role of transmission investment in the coordination between generation and transmission in the liberalized power systems. Technical report, HAL, 2009.
- [72] Paul L. Joskow. Incentive regulation and its application to electricity networks. *Review of Network Economics*, 7(4), 2008.
- [73] Goran Strbac, Michael Pollitt, Christos Vasilakos Konstantinidis, Ioannis Konstantelos, Rodrigo Moreno, David Newbery, and Richard Green. Electricity transmission arrangements in Great Britain: Time for change? *Energy Policy*, 73:298–311, 2014.
- [74] David Newbery, Michael G Pollitt, Robert A Ritz, and Wadim Strielkowski. Market design for a highrenewables European electricity system. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews*, 91:695–707, 2018.
- [75] P. Twomey, R. Green, K. Neuhoff, and D. Newbery. A Review of the Monitoring of Market Power The Possible Roles of TSOs in Monitoring for Market Power Issues in Congested Transmission Systems. Cambridge Working Papers in Economics 0504, Faculty of Economics, University of Cambridge, January 2005.
- [76] NEMO Committee. Euphemia public description: Single price coupling algorithm, 2020.
- [77] California ISO. Fifth replacement electronic tariff: Real-time market, 2019.
- [78] PJM. PJM manual 11: Energy & ancillary services market operations, 2021.
- [79] Joel Mickey. Item 5: Multi-interval real-time market overview.





- [80] California ISO. Business practice manual for market instruments, 2019. https://bpmcm.caiso. com/BPM%20Document%20Library/Market%20Instruments/BPM_for_Market%20Instruments_V53_ redline.pdf.
- [81] California ISO. Business practice manual for market operations, 2019. https://bpmcm.caiso. com/BPM%20Document%20Library/Market%200perations/BPM_for_Market%200perations_V61_ redline.pdf.
- [82] Akshaya Jha and Frank Wolak. Can financial participants improve price discovery and efficiency in multi-settlement markets with trading costs?, 2019.
- [83] Karsten Neuhoff, Nolan Ritter, Aymen Salah-Abou-El-Enien, and Philippe Vassilopoulos. Intraday markets for power: Discretizing the continuous trading?, 2016.
- [84] IEA. Re-powering markets: Market design and regulation during the transition to low-carbon power systems, 2016.
- [85] Andreas Ehrenmann, Pierre Henneaux, Gerd Küpper, Johan Bruce, Björn Klasman, and Linda Schuhmacher. The future electricity intraday market design. Technical report, DG ENER, 2019.
- [86] Mary B Cain, Richard P O'neill, Anya Castillo, et al. History of optimal power flow and formulations. *Federal Energy Regulatory Commission*, 1:1–36, 2012.
- [87] P. Cramton. Electricity market design: the good, the bad, and the ugly. In *36th Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences, 2003. Proceedings of the*, page 8 pp. IEEE, 2003.
- [88] Ramteen Sioshansi, Shmuel Oren, and Richard O'Neill. Three-part auctions versus self-commitment in day-ahead electricity markets. *Utilities Policy*, 18(4):165–173, 2010.
- [89] Jörn C. Richstein, Casimir Lorenz, and Karsten Neuhoff. An auction story: How simple bids struggle with uncertainty. *Energy Economics*, 89:104784, 2020.
- [90] JL Carpentier. Optimal power flows: uses, methods and developments. *IFAC Proceedings Volumes*, 18(7):11–21, 1985.
- [91] Fariba Zohrizadeh, Cedric Josz, Ming Jin, Ramtin Madani, Javad Lavaei, and Somayeh Sojoudi. A survey on conic relaxations of optimal power flow problem. *European journal of operational research*, 287(2):391–409, 2020.
- [92] California ISO. ISO at-a-glance, 2018. https://www.caiso.com/Documents/CaliforniaISO-GeneralCompanyBrochure.pdf.
- [93] Brent Eldridge, Richard P O 'Neill, and Anya Castillo. Marginal loss calculations for the dcopf, 2017.
- [94] Robert E. Bixby. Solving real-world linear programs: A decade and more of progress. *Operations Research*, 50(1):3–15, 2002.
- [95] Tobias Achterberg and Roland Wunderling. Mixed integer programming: Analyzing 12 years of progress. In *Facets of combinatorial optimization*, pages 449–481. Springer, 2013.
- [96] Richard P O'Neill, Yonghong Chen, and Peter Whitman. The one-pass average incremental cost pricing approach with multi-step marginal costs, ramp constraints and reserves. *Working Paper*, 2020.
- [97] Richard P. O'Neill, Thomas Dautel, and Eric Krall. Recent ISO software enhancements and future software and modeling plans, 2011.
- [98] Federal Energy Regulatory Commission. Staff analysis of uplift in RTO and ISO markets.
- [99] Zhifeng Qiu, Geert Deconinck, and Ronnie Belmans. A literature survey of optimal power flow problems in the electricity market context. In *2009 IEEE/PES Power Systems Conference and Exposition*, pages 1–6. IEEE, 2009.



- [100] Stephen Frank, Ingrida Steponavice, and Steffen Rebennack. Optimal power flow: a bibliographic survey I and II. *Energy systems*, 3(3):221–289, 2012.
- [101] Anya Castillo and Richard P O'Neill. Survey of approaches to solving the ACOPF (OPF paper 4). US Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, Tech. Rep, 2013.
- [102] Daniel K Molzahn, Ian A Hiskens, et al. A survey of relaxations and approximations of the power flow equations. 2019.
- [103] Steven H Low. Convex relaxation of optimal power flow—part I: Formulations and equivalence. *IEEE Transactions on Control of Network Systems*, 1(1):15–27, 2014.
- [104] Steven H Low. Convex relaxation of optimal power flow—part II: Exactness. *IEEE Transactions on Control of Network Systems*, 1(2):177–189, 2014.
- [105] Xiaoqing Bai, Hua Wei, Katsuki Fujisawa, and Yong Wang. Semidefinite programming for optimal power flow problems. *International Journal of Electrical Power & Energy Systems*, 30(6-7):383–392, 2008.
- [106] Carleton Coffrin, Hassan L Hijazi, and Pascal Van Hentenryck. Strengthening the SDP relaxation of AC power flows with convex envelopes, bound tightening, and valid inequalities. *IEEE Transactions* on Power Systems, 32(5):3549–3558, 2016.
- [107] R. A. Jabr. Radial distribution load flow using conic programming. *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, 21(3):1458–1459, 2006.
- [108] Masoud Farivar, Christopher R. Clarke, Steven H. Low, and K. Mani Chandy. Inverter VAR control for distribution systems with renewables. In 2011 IEEE International Conference on Smart Grid Communications (SmartGridComm), pages 457–462. IEEE, 2011.
- [109] Hassan Hijazi, Carleton Coffrin, and Pascal van Hentenryck. Convex quadratic relaxations for mixedinteger nonlinear programs in power systems. *Mathematical Programming Computation*, 9(3):321– 367, 2017.
- [110] Daniel K. Molzahn and Ian A. Hiskens. Moment-based relaxation of the optimal power flow problem. In 2014 Power Systems Computation Conference, pages 1–7. IEEE, 2014.
- [111] Andy X Sun, Dzung T Phan, and Soumyadip Ghosh. Fully decentralized AC optimal power flow algorithms. In *2013 IEEE Power & Energy Society General Meeting*, pages 1–5. IEEE, 2013.
- [112] Karsten Neuhoff, Julian Barquin, Janusz W. Bialek, Rodney Boyd, Chris J. Dent, Francisco Echavarren, Thilo Grau, Christian von Hirschhausen, Benjamin F. Hobbs, Friedrich Kunz, Christian Nabe, Georgios Papaefthymiou, Christoph Weber, and Hannes Weigt. Renewable electric energy integration: Quantifying the value of design of markets for international transmission capacity. *Energy Economics*, 40:760 – 772, 2013.
- [113] Kenneth J Arrow and Gerard Debreu. Existence of an equilibrium for a competitive economy. *Econometrica: Journal of the Econometric Society*, pages 265–290, 1954.
- [114] L. W. McKenzie. On the existence of general equilibrium for a competitive market. *Econometrica: journal of the Econometric Society*, pages 54–71, 1959.
- [115] David Gale. A note on global instability of competitive equilibrium. *Naval Research Logistics Quarterly*, 10(1):81–87, 1963.
- [116] Mamoru Kaneko. On the core and competitive equilibria of a market with indivisible goods. *Naval Research Logistics Quarterly*, 23(2):321–337, 1976.
- [117] Andreu Mas-Colell, Michael Dennis Whinston, Jerry R Green, et al. *Microeconomic theory*, volume 1. Oxford university press New York, 1995.



- [118] Sehun Kim. Computation of a large-scale competitive equilibrium through optimization. *Computers and Operations Research*, 13(4):507–515, 1986.
- [119] Sushil Bikhchandani and John W Mamer. Competitive equilibrium in an exchange economy with indivisibilities. *Journal of economic theory*, 74(2):385–413, 1997.
- [120] Elizabeth Baldwin and Paul Klemperer. Understanding preferences: demand types, and the existence of equilibrium with indivisibilities. *Econometrica*, 87(3):867–932, 2019.
- [121] Renato Paes Leme. Gross substitutability: An algorithmic survey. *Games and Economic Behavior*, 106:294–316, 2017.
- [122] Martin Bichler, Maximilian Fichtl, and Gregor Schwarz. Walrasian equilibria from an optimization perspective: A guide to the literature. *Naval Research Logistics (NRL)*, 2020.
- [123] R. P. O'Neill, P. M. Sotkiewicz, B. F. Hobbs, M. H. Rothkopf, and W. R. Stewart. Efficient market-clearing prices in markets with nonconvexities. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 1(164):269–285, 2005.
- [124] MISO. ELMP III white paper I: R&D report and design recommendation on short-term enhancements, 2019.
- [125] Dane A. Schiro, Tongxin Zheng, Feng Zhao, and Eugene Litvinov. Convex hull pricing in electricity markets: Formulation, analysis, and implementation challenges. *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, 31(5):4068–4075, 2016.
- [126] Robin Broder Hytowitz, Bethany Frew, Gord Stephen, Erik Ela, Nikita Singhal, Aaron Bloom, and Jessica Lau. Impacts of price formation efforts considering high renewable penetration levels and system resource adequacy targets, 2020.
- [127] Richard O'Neill, Robin Broder Hytowitz, Peter Whitman, Dave Mead, Thomas Dautel, Yonghong Chen, Brent Eldridge, Aaron Siskind, Dan Kheloussi, Dillon Kolkmann, Alex Smith, Anya Castillo, and Jacob Mays. Essays on average incremental cost pricing for independent system operators, 2019.
- [128] John Hull. Options, futures, and other derivatives. Pearson, 2018.
- [129] European Commission DG Energy. Quarterly report on electricity markets. 12(2), 2019.
- [130] Tarjei Kristiansen Juan Rosellón. *Financial Transmission Rights*, volume 7 of *Lecture Notes in Energy*. Springer, 2013.
- [131] M. Finger C. Duthaler. Financial transmission rights in Europe's electricity market, 2008.
- [132] Severin Borenstein. The trouble with electricity markets: Understanding California's restructuring disaster. *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 16(1):191–211, 2002.
- [133] Endre Bjørndal, Mette Bjørndal, Hong Cai, and Evangelos Panos. Hybrid pricing in a coupled European power market with more wind power. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 264(3):919– 931, 2018.
- [134] Jörn Richstein, Karsten Neuhoff, and Nils May. Europe's power system in transition: How to couple zonal and locational pricing systems? Technical report, DIW Berlin, 2018.
- [135] Fabian Ocker and Vincent Jaenisch. The way towards European electricity intraday auctions Status quo and future developments. *Energy Policy*, 145:111731, Oct 2020.
- [136] Karsten Neuhoff, Jörn C. Richstein, and Nils May. Auctions for Intraday -Trading Impacts on efficient power markets and secure system operation. Technical report, DIW Berlin, 2016.
- [137] Feng Zhao, Eugene Litvinov, and Tongxin Zheng. A marginal equivalent decomposition method and its application to multi-area optimal power flow problems. *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, 29(1):53–61, 2014.



- [138] Karsten Neuhoff and Jörn C. Richstein. TSO-DSO-PX Cooperation. Report on the key elements of debate from a workshop of the Future Power Market Platform. Technical report, DIW Berlin, 2017.
- [139] Helena Gerard, Enrique Israel Rivero Puente, and Daan Six. Coordination between transmission and distribution system operators in the electricity sector: A conceptual framework. *Utilities Policy*, 50:40–48, February 2018.
- [140] Samson Yemane Hadush and Leonardo Meeus. DSO-TSO cooperation issues and solutions for distribution grid congestion management. *Energy Policy*, 120:610–621, September 2018.
- [141] Scott P. Burger, Jesse D. Jenkins, Carlos Batlle, and Ignacio J. Perez-Arriaga. Restructuring Revisited Part 2: Coordination in Electricity Distribution Systems. *The Energy Journal*, 40(3), July 2019.
- [142] Anthony Papavasiliou. Analysis of Distribution Locational Marginal Prices. 9(5):4872–4882, September 2018.
- [143] Alex Papalexopoulos, Rod Frowd, and Alexios Birbas. On the development of organized nodal local energy markets and a framework for the TSO-DSO coordination. *Electric Power Systems Research*, 189:106810, December 2020.
- [144] Karsten Neuhoff and Jörn C. Richstein. TSO-DSO-PX Cooperation II. Report on key elements of debate from a workshop of the Future Power Market Platform. Technical report, DIW Berlin, 2018.
- [145] Michael Caramanis, Elli Ntakou, William W. Hogan, Aranya Chakrabortty, and Jens Schoene. Co-Optimization of Power and Reserves in Dynamic T&D Power Markets With Nondispatchable Renewable Generation and Distributed Energy Resources. *Proceedings of the IEEE*, 104(4):807–836, April 2016.
- [146] Yamin Wang, Shouxiang Wang, and Lei Wu. Distributed optimization approaches for emerging power systems operation: A review. *Electric Power Systems Research*, 144:127–135, March 2017.
- [147] I.J. Perez-Arriaga, F.J. Rubio, J.F. Puerta, J. Arceluz, and J. Marin. Marginal pricing of transmission services: An analysis of cost recovery. *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, 10(1):546–553, February 1995.
- [148] F.J. Rubio-Oderiz and I.J. Perez-Arriaga. Marginal pricing of transmission services: A comparative analysis of network cost allocation methods. *IEEE Transactions on Power Systems*, 15(1):448–454, February 2000.
- [149] Ignacio J Pérez-Arriaga, Jesse D Jenkins, Carlos Batlle, et al. A regulatory framework for an evolving electricity sector: Highlights of the MIT utility of the future study. *Economics of Energy & Environmental Policy*, 6(1), 2017.
- [150] Ibtihal Abdelmotteleb, Tomás Gómez, José Pablo Chaves Ávila, and Javier Reneses. Designing efficient distribution network charges in the context of active customers. *Applied Energy*, 210:815– 826, January 2018.
- [151] Consentec, Fraunhofer ISI, ifeu, and TU Berlin. Langfristszenarien für die Transformation des Energiesystems in Deutschland - Kurzbericht: 3 Haupzszenarien. Technical report, Studie im Auftrag des BMWi, May 2021.
- [152] T. Brown, D. Schlachtberger, A. Kies, S. Schramm, and M. Greiner. Synergies of sector coupling and transmission reinforcement in a cost-optimised, highly renewable European energy system. *Energy*, 160:720–739, October 2018.
- [153] Christiane Bernath, Gerda Deac, and Frank Sensfuß. Impact of sector coupling on the market value of renewable energies – A model-based scenario analysis. *Applied Energy*, 281:115985, January 2021.
- [154] Lirong Deng, Zhengshuo Li, Hongbin Sun, Qinglai Guo, Yinliang Xu, Runze Chen, Jianhui Wang, and



Ye Guo. Generalized Locational Marginal Pricing in a Heat-and-Electricity-Integrated Market. *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid*, 10(6):6414–6425, November 2019.

- [155] Omar J. Guerra, Brian Sergi, Michael Craig, Kwabena Addo Pambour, Carlo Brancucci, and Bri-Mathias Hodge. Coordinated operation of electricity and natural gas systems from day-ahead to real-time markets. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 281:124759, January 2021.
- [156] Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy (BMWi). Electricity 2030: Long-term trends tasks for the coming years, 2017. https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/EN/Publikationen/electricity-2030-concluding-paper.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=51.
- [157] Federal Ministry for Economic Affairs and Energy (BMWi). Minister Altmaier presents preliminary electricity consumption estimate for 2030, 2021. https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/ EN/Pressemitteilungen/2021/07/20210622-minister-altmaier-presents-preliminaryelectricity-consumption-estimate-for-2030.html.
- [158] Lion Hirth and Falko Ueckerdt. Ten propositions on electricity market design: Energy-only vs. capacity markets. In *Proceedings of the 14th IAEE European Conference Rome, Italy, October 28-31, 2014*, 2014.
- [159] Marcel Boiteux. Peak-load pricing. *The Journal of Business*, 33(2):157–179, 1960.
- [160] Oliver E. Williamson. Peak-load pricing and optimal capacity under indivisibility constraints. *American Economic Review*, 56(4):810–827, 1966.
- [161] Ralph Turvey. Peak-load pricing. *Journal of Political Economy*, 76(1):101–113, 1968.
- [162] Frank A. Wolak. Market design in an intermittent renewable future: Cost recovery with zero-marginalcost resources. *IEEE Power and Energy Magazine*, 19(1):29–40, 2021.
- [163] Rebecca Hersher. After days of mass outages, some Texas residents now face huge electricity bills, 2021. NPR, https://www.npr.org/sections/live-updates-winter-storms-2021/2021/02/21/969912613/after-days-of-mass-outages-some-texas-residents-nowface-huge-electric-bills?t=1632306134577.
- [164] Alexander Galetovic, Cristián M. Mun noz, and Frank A. Wolak. Capacity payments in a cost-based wholesale electricity market: The case of Chile. *The Electricity Journal*, 28(10):80–96, 2015.
- [165] Karsten Neuhoff, Jochen Diekmann, Friedrich Kunz, Sophia Rüster, Wolf-Peter Schill, and Sebastian Schwenen. A coordinated strategic reserve to safeguard the European energy transition. Utilities Policy, 41:253–262, 2016.
- [166] T. Brown and L. Reichenberg. Decreasing market value of variable renewables can be avoided by policy action. *Energy Economics*, 100:105354, August 2021.
- [167] William W. Hogan. Carbon pricing in organized wholesale electricity markets, 2020. Federal Energy Regulatory Commission Technical Conference, Docket No. AD20-14-00, September 30, 2020.
- [168] Frank A. Wolak. Wholesale electricity market design, November 2019. Working paper, Program on Energy and Sustainable Development, Stanford University.
- [169] Joachim Bertsch, Gilbert Fridgen, Thomas Sachs, Michael Schöpf, Helena Schweter, and Amelie Sitzmann. Ausgangsbedingungen für die Vermarktung von Nachfrageflexibilität: Status-Quo-Analyse und Metastudie. *Bayreuther Arbeitspapiere zur Wirtschaftsinformatik, No. 62, Universität Bayreuth, Lehrstuhl für Wirtschaftsinformatik, Bayreuth*, 2017.
- [170] L. Hanny, J. Wagner, H.U. Buhl, R. Heffron, M. Körner, M. Schöpf, and M. Weibelzahl. Slow progress in flexibility and grid charges in light of the energy transition: The case of Germany. *Working Paper*, 2021.



- [171] SynErgie. Das Kopernikus-Projekt SynErgie Positionspapier zu regulatorischen Änderungen, 2021. https://synergie-projekt.de/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/SynErgie-Positionspapier-Regulatorische-Rahmenbedingungen.pdf.
- [172] Tomás Gómez and Rafael Cossent und José Chavez. Flexible network access, local flexibility market mechnisms, and cost-reflective tariffs: Three regulatory tools to foster decarbonized electricity networks. Oxford Energy Forum, 124:18–21, 2020.
- [173] Johannes Wagner. Grid investment and support schemes for renewable electricity generation. *The Energy Journal*, 40:195–220, 2019.
- [174] Anselm Eicke, Tarun Khanna, and Lion Hirth. Locational investment signals: How to steer the siting of new generation capacity in power systems? *The Energy Journal*, 41(6), 2020.
- [175] J. Kreiss, K.-M. Ehrhart, M.-C. Haufe, and E. Rosenlund Soysal. Different cost perspectives for renewable energy support: Assessment of technology-neutral and discriminatory auctions. *Economics* of Energy and Environmental Policy, 10(1), 2020.
- [176] EEG2021, 2021. Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz of July 21, 2014 (BGBI. I p. 1066), with the last changes made on December 21, 2020 (BGBI. I p. 3138).
- [177] EEG2017, 2017. Erneuerbare-Energien-Gesetz of July 21, 2014 (BGBI. I p. 1066), with the last changes made on October 13, 2016 (BGBI. I p. 2258).
- [178] F. Schweppe, M. Caramanis, R. Tabors, and R. Bohn. *Spot pricing of electricity*. Norwell, MA: Kluwer, 1988.
- [179] Richard Green. Nodal pricing of electricity: how much does it cost to get it wrong? *The Journal of Regulatory Economics*, 31(2):125–149, 2007.
- [180] David P. Brown, Jay Zarnikau, and Chi-Keung Woo. Does locational marginal pricing impact generation investment location decisions? An analysis of Texas's wholesale electricity market. *The Journal* of Regulatory Economics, 58(1):99–140, 2020.
- [181] Nils May and Karsten Neuhoff. Financing power: Impacts of energy policies in changing regulatory environments. *The Energy Journal*, 42(4):131–151, 2021.
- [182] IRENA. Renewable energy auctions: Status and trends beyond price, 2019. International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, https://www.irena.org/publications/2019/Dec/Renewableenergy-auctions-Status-and-trends-beyond-price.
- [183] Karsten Neuhoff, Nils May, and Jörn C. Richstein. Renewable Energy Policy in the Age of Falling Technology Costs. Discussion Papers of DIW Berlin 1746, DIW Berlin, German Institute for Economic Research, 2018.
- [184] pwc. Financing offshore wind. Technical report, August 2020.
- [185] Andreas Löschel, Veronika Grimm, Barbara Lenz, and Frithjof Staiß. Stellungnahme zum achten Monitoring-Bericht der Bundesregierung für die Berichtsjahre 2018 und 2019. 2021.
- [186] Karsten Neuhoff, Sophia Wolter, and Sebastian Schwenen. Power markets with renewables: New perspectives for the european target model. *The Energy Journal*, 37(Bollino-Madlener Special Issue), 2016.
- [187] Natalia Fabra. The energy transition: An industrial economics perspective. *International Journal of Industrial Organization*, page 102734, 2021.
- [188] Nils May. The impact of wind power support schemes on technology choices. *Energy Economics*, 65, 2017.
- [189] Federal Government of Germany, 2020. Gesetzentwurf der Bundesregierung: Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Änderung des Windenergie-auf-See-Gesetzes und anderer Vorschriften,



https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/E/entwurf-eines-gesetzes-zur-aenderung-des-windenergie-auf-see-gesetzes.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=6.

- [190] Federal Government of Germany, 2020. Gesetz zur Änderung des Windenergie-auf-See-Gesetzes und anderer Vorschriften of December 3, 2020 (BGBI. I p. 2682).
- [191] Martin Bichler, Veronika Grimm, Sandra Kretschmer, and Paul Sutterer. Market design for renewable energy auctions: An analysis of alternative auction formats. *Energy Economics*, 92:104904, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eneco.2020.104904.
- [192] Internatioanl Energy Agency (IEA). Digitalisation and energy. Website article, 11 2017. Accessed on 7 July 2021, url: https://www.iea.org/reports/digitalisation-and-energy.
- [193] IRENA. Solutions to integrate high shares of variable renewable energy (Report to the G20 Energy Transitions Working group (ETWG). Technical Report 2, International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, 3 2019. website of the report: https://www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/ Publication/2019/Jun/IRENA_G20_grid_integration_2019.pdf.
- [194] IRENA. Innovation landscape for a renewable-powered future: Solutions to integrate variable renewables. Technical Report 2, International Renewable Energy Agency, Abu Dhabi, 2 2019. website of the report: https://www.irena.org/-/media/Files/IRENA/Agency/Publication/2019/ Feb/IRENA_Innovation_Landscape_2019_report.pdf.
- [195] Moritz Loock. Unlocking the value of digitalization for the european energy transition: A typology of innovative business models. *Energy research & social science*, 69:101740, 2020.
- [196] T Fritz, M Mohr, and J Staeglich. Digital electricity–German utilities need to digitize–or risk disruption. *Energy Journal*, 3:2–5, 2017.
- [197] Thorsten Helms, Moritz Loock, and René Bohnsack. Timing-based business models for flexibility creation in the electric power sector. *Energy Policy*, 92:348–358, 2016.
- [198] Sinan Küfeoglu, Gaomin Liu, Karim Anaya, and Michael Pollitt. Digitalisation and new business models in energy sector. 2019.
- [199] Bundesgesetzblatt. Gesetz zur Digitalisierung der Energiewende. Retrieved July 20, from https://www.bmwi.de/Redaktion/DE/Downloads/Gesetz/gesetz-zur-digitalisierung-derenergiewende.pdf?__blob=publicationFile&v=4, 2021.
- [200] Swantje Gährs, Julika Weiß, Hannes Bluhm, Elisa Dunkelberg, and Jannes Katner. Erkenntnisse zu Umweltwirkungen von Smart Metern. Technical report, 2021. Website of the report: https://www.umweltbundesamt.de/sites/default/files/medien/5750/publikationen/ 2021-05-06_cc_34-2021_umweltwirkungen_smart_meter.pdf.
- [201] Toby Stevenson Stephen Batstone, David Reeve. An exploration of locational marginal pricing at the distribution level in the New Zealand context. Technical report, 2017. Website of the report: https://www.srgexpert.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/An-exploration-of-locational-marginalpricing-at-a-distribution-level-in-the-NZ-context.pdf.
- [202] Bruno De Wachter, Gerard Doorman, Salvatore De Carlo, Christoph Neumann, Frederik Paul Sapp, Marinez Smolira, Kamil, Miguel Angel, Charles Payement, Steven Heather, and Marco Foresti. Options for the design of European electricity markets in 2030. Technical report, 2021. website of the report: https://eepublicdownloads.entsoe.eu/clean-documents/Publications/ MarketCommitteepublications/210331_Market_design202030.pdf.
- [203] Kedi Zheng, Yi Wang, Kai Liu, and Qixin Chen. Locational marginal price forecasting: A componential and ensemble approach. *IEEE Transactions on Smart Grid*, 11(5):4555–4564, 2020.
- [204] Piotr F. Borowski. Zonal and nodal models of energy market in European Union. *Energies MDPI*, 13(2), 8 2020. url: https://www.mdpi.com/796962.



- [205] Simon Hagemann and Christoph Weber. An empirical analysis of liquidity and its determinants in the german intraday market for electricity. 2013.
- [206] Koen Kok and Arun Subramanian. Fast locational marginal pricing for congestion management in a distribution network with multiple aggregators. 2019.
- [207] Friederich Kupzog, Ross King, and Mark Stefan. The role of it in energy systems: the digital revolution as part of the problem or part of the solution. *e & i Elektrotechnik und Informationstechnik*, 137(7):341–345, 2020.
- [208] Johannes Sedlmeir, Hans Ulrich Buhl, Gilbert Fridgen, and Robert Keller. The energy consumption of blockchain technology: beyond myth. *Business & Information Systems Engineering*, 62:599–608, 2020.
- [209] Ijeoma Onyeji, Morgan Bazilian, and Chris Bronk. Cyber security and critical energy infrastructure. *The Electricity Journal*, 27(2):52–60, 2014.
- [210] Alexander Fuchs. TSO-DSO: Zukünftige Aufgaben und Rollen der Übertragungs-und Verteilnetzbetreiber. Technical report, ETH Zurich, 2018.
- [211] Endre Bjørndal, Mette Bjørndal, and Victoria Gribkovskaia. Congestion management in the nordic power market–nodal pricing versus zonal pricing. *SNF Institute for Research in Economics and Business Administration, Bergen*, 2013.
- [212] Global sustainability, innovation and governance dynamics of national smart electricity meter transitions. *Global Environmental Change*, 68, 2021.
- [213] Jonas Egerer, Jens Weibezahn, and Hauke Hermann. Two price zones for the German electricity market — Market implications and distributional effects. *Energy Economics*, 59:365–381, September 2016.
- [214] Christoph Fraunholz, Dirk Hladik, Dogan Keles, Dominik Möst, and Wolf Fichtner. On the long-term efficiency of market splitting in Germany. *Energy Policy*, 149:111833, February 2021.
- [215] Bundesnetzagentur and Bundeskartellamt. Monitoringbericht 2020. Technical report, 2020.
- [216] Christoph Graf, Emilio La Pera, Federico Quaglia, and Frank Wolak. Market Power Mitigation Mechanisms for Wholesale Electricity Markets: Status Quo and Challenges. June 2021.
- [217] Paul Twomey and Karsten Neuhoff. Wind power and market power in competitive markets. *Energy Policy*, 38(7):3198–3210, July 2010.
- [218] William Hogan, Juan Rosellón, and Ingo Vogelsang. Toward a combined merchant-regulatory mechanism for electricity transmission expansion. *Journal of Regulatory Economics*, 38(2):113–143, October 2010.
- [219] Karsten Neuhoff and Rodney Boyd. International experiences of nodal pricing implementation. *Work-ing Document (Version July). Berlin: Climate Policy Initiative*, 2011.
- [220] NERA. Costs and Benefits of Access Reform. Technical report, Prepared for the Australian Energy Market Commission, September 2020.
- [221] Jörn C Richstein, Casimir Lorenz, and Karsten Neuhoff. An auction story: How simple bids struggle with uncertainty. *Energy Economics*, page 104784, 2020.

